

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:



GREATER TORONTO AIRPORTS AUTHORITY AND

THE PEARSON AIRPORT PROFESSIONAL FIRE FIGHTERS ASSOCIATION, IAFF L-4382



13918 (04)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1	PURPOSE OF COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT	4
ARTICLE 2	INTERPRETATIONS AND DEFINITIONS	4
ARTICLE 3	APPLICATION	5
ARTICLE 4	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	5
ARTICLE 5	ASSOCIATION RECOGNITION	6
ARTICLE 6	ASSOCIATION SECURITY	6
ARTICLE 7	HEALTH AND SAFETY	7
ARTICLE 8	USE OF EMPLOYER'S FACILITIES	8
ARTICLE 9	INFORMATION	8
ARTICLE 10	JOINT CONSULTATION	8
ARTICLE 11	ASSOCIATION EDUCATION	8
ARTICLE 12	STRIKE AND LOCKOUT	8
ARTICLE 13	ABSENCES DUE TO STRIKE OR LOCKOUT	8
ARTICLE 14	NO HARASSMENT, DISCRIMINATION OR RETALIATION	9
ARTICLE 15	ACCOMMODATION AND EMPLOYMENT EQUITY	11
ARTICLE 16	HOURS OF WORK	11
ARTICLE 17	ASSIGNMENT OF OVERTIME WORK	14
ARTICLE 18	REPORTING PAY	17
ARTICLE 19	PROBATION	18
ARTICLE 20	EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE REVIEW AND EMPLOYEE FILES	18

ARTICLE 2	1 JOB POSTING	19
ARTICLE 2	2 TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE	21
ARTICLE 2	3 JOB SECURITY	21
ARTICLE 2	4 SENIORITY	22
ARTICLE 2	5 DISCIPLINE	23
ARTICLE 2	6 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	23
ARTICLE 2	7 DESIGNATED PAID HOLIDAYS	24
ARTICLE 2	8 LEAVE GENERAL	26
ARTICLE 2	9 VACATION LEAVE	26
ARTICLE 3	0 LEAVES	30
30.01 B	Bereavement Leave	30
30:02 N	Naternity, and Parental Leave Without Pay	30
30:03	Child Care Leave Without Pay	32
30:04 L	eave Without Pay for Personal Needs	33
30:05 L	eave With Pay for Personal Needs/Family-Related Responsibilities	34
30:06 C	Court Leave	34
30:07 lı	njury on Duty Leave and Disability	34
30:08 L	eave With or Without Pay for Other Reasons	35
30.09 L	eave for Association Business	35
30.11 E	ducation Leave	37
ARTICLE 3	1 SICK LEAVE	37
ARTICLE 3	2 PARKING	37

ARTICLE 33	REGISTRATION FEES	37	
ARTICLE 34	TRAVELING FOR THE PURPOSE OF DELIVERING TRAINING	38	
ARTICLE 35	BILINGUAL POSITION ALLOWANCE	39	
ARTICLE 36	CLOTHING	39	
ARTICLE 37	BENEFITS	41	
ARTICLE 38	PENSION	42	
ARTICLE 39	PAY ADMINISTRATION	42	
ARTICLE 40	LONG SERVICE PAY	43	
ARTICLE 41	WAGES	44	
ARTICLE 42	SEVERANCE PAY	44	
ARTICLE 43	AGREEMENT REOPENER	45	
ARTICLE 44	ACTING OUTSIDE THE BARGAINING UNIT	45	
ARTICLE 45	DURATION	45	
APPENDIX "A": SENIORITY LIST			
APPENDIX "B": EXPEDITED ARBITRATION			
APPENDIX "C": TRAVEL POLICY			
APPENDIX "D": LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING RE: FESTI 5			

ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE OF COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

1:01 The purpose of this agreement is to maintain harmonious and mutually beneficial relationships between the Employer, the Association, and the employees and to set forth herein certain terms and conditions of employment upon which agreement has been reached through collective bargaining. The parties will be more progressive and proactive and agree to a collaborative and cooperative approach emphasizing problem solving based on interests. The purpose is to promote a productive, innovative and fair workplace.

ARTICLE 2 - INTERPRETATIONS AND DEFINITIONS

- 2:01 For the purpose of this agreement:
 - (a) Whenever any words are used in this Agreement in the masculine gender, they shall be construed as though they were also in the feminine gender in any situations where they would so apply.
 - (b) "IAFF" means the International Association of Firefighters;
 - (c) "Association" means IAFF Local L-4382;
 - (d) "Compensatory leave" means leave with pay in lieu of cash payment for overtime. The duration of such leave will be equal to the overtime worked, multiplied by the applicable overtime rate. The rate of pay to which an employee is entitled during such leave shall be based on the employee's hourly rate of pay as calculated from the classification prescribed in the employee's certificate of appointment on the day immediately prior to the day on which leave is taken;
 - (e) "Continuous employment" means period of uninterrupted employment with the authority, and in the case of transferred employees, with the Federal Government;
 - (f) "Day of rest" in relation to an employee means a day other than a holiday on which that employee is not ordinarily required to perform the duties of his or her position;
 - (g) "Employee" means a person so defined in the Canada Labour Code, and who is a member of the bargaining unit;
 - (h) "Employer" means Greater Toronto Airports Authority;
 - (i) "Harassment" see Article 14 No Harassment, Discrimination or Retaliation for definition.
 - (j) "Holiday" means:

-the twenty-four (24)-hour period commencing at 00:01 hours of a day designated as a paid holiday in this agreement; however, for the purpose of administration of a shift that does not commence and end on the same day, such shift shall be deemed to have been entirely worked: a. on the day it commenced where half (1/2) or more of the hours worked fall on that day; or b. on the day it terminates where more than half (1/2) of the hours worked fall on that day;

(k) "Leave" means authorized absence from duty by an employee during his/her regular or normal hours of work;

- (I) "Membership dues" means the dues established pursuant to the constitution of the Association as the dues payable by its members as a consequence of their membership in the Association;
- (m) "Spouse" will, when required, be interpreted to include "common-law spouse" and "same sex partner";
- (n) A "common-law spouse" and "same sex partner" relationship exists when, for a continuous period of at least one year, an employee has lived with a person, publicly represented that person to be his/her spouse and continues to live with the person as if that person were his/her spouse,
- (o) "Straight-time rate" means the employee's hourly rate of pay;
- (p) "Overtime" means authorized work in excess of the employee's scheduled hours of work;
- (q) "Double time" means two (2) times the employee's hourly rate of pay;
- (r) "Daily rate of pay" means an employee's annual rate of pay divided by the number of working days in his/her annual work schedule;
- (s) "Weekly rate of pay" means an employee's annual rate of pay divided by 52.176;
- (t) For an employee who works 91 (24hrs) shifts per year, "day" means a shift, for an employee who works other than 91 (24hrs) shifts per year, a "day" means a day;
- (u) "Shift" means the time worked while on duty, <u>however</u>; for an employee who works 91 (24hrs)shifts per year it shall be 12 hours;
- (v) "Association Dues Deductions" shall mean the amount designated by the Association to be deducted by the Employer from each employee covered by this collective agreement. The Association may from time to time adjust the amount. The amount shall be submitted to the treasurer of the local Association on a timely basis but no later than the fifteenth (15th) of the month following the deduction
- (w) "Fiscal Year" shall be from January 1st to December 31st.

ARTICLE 3 - APPLICATION

3:01 The provisions of this agreement apply to the Pearson Airport Professional Fire Fighters Association, IAFF Local 4382, Employees and the Employer.

ARTICLE 4 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

4:01 It is understood that the Employer and its representatives retain all rights with regards to the management of the Airport. This shall include but not be limited to, the right to hire and terminate employment, determine the methods of operation, assign duties, establish rules, maintain discipline, promote and demote, effect organizational changes as required, and

determine staffing requirements.

4:02 Such rights are to be exercised in a fair and reasonable manner and consistent with the terms of the agreement.

ARTICLE 5 - ASSOCIATION RECOGNITION

5:01 The Employer recognizes the International Association of Fire Fighters L-4382 as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees of Emergency Services as defined by the Certificate of the Canada Labour Relations board, save and except Fire Chief and Deputy Fire Chief.

ARTICLE 6 - ASSOCIATION SECURITY

- 6:01 As a condition of employment, employees shall become and remain members in good standing of the Association.
- 6:02 The Employer acknowledges the right of the Association to appoint or otherwise select employees as representatives. The Employer shall not be required to recognize Local representatives who have not been reinstated by an arbitrator.
- 6:03 Such representative(s) shall have the right to be away from their work station to deal with Association-related matters, provided the appropriate permission is first obtained. Such absences, however, should not interfere with the normal performance of their duties.
- 6:04 The Employer shall not be required to compensate Association representatives on off duty hours unless required or requested by the Employer to be present at meetings between the parties.
- 6:05 Association officials shall have access to the Employer's facilities as required from time to time. Permission shall be obtained before entering the premises. Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 6:06 The Employer shall allow for a secure designated space in the main Fire Station, for the Association to keep its files.
- 6:07 The Employer shall deduct Association dues each pay period in amounts prescribed in writing by the Association and transmit such amounts to the Association within a reasonable period of time. The amounts deducted shall be remitted to the Association by cheque within fifteen (15) days after deductions are made and shall be accompanied by particulars identifying each employee and the deduction made on the employee's behalf.
- 6:08 New employees shall commence paying Association dues in the month following their hiring.
- 6:09 The Employer shall schedule an introduction period of up to 30 minutes for a new employee and up to 60 minutes for a group of new employees to meet a local Association Representative for purposes of Association orientation, within thirty (30) days of hire.

ARTICLE 7 - HEALTH AND SAFETY

7:01 The Employer has the primary responsibility for ensuring that safe conditions prevail within the workplace, to take appropriate and effective measures, both preventative and corrective to protect the health and safety of employees. The Employer agrees to provide all of the required safety (protective) equipment, clothing and footwear.

The Association, in cooperation with the Employer, will encourage employees to work in a safe manner and will promote a safe and healthy work environment.

- 7:02 The Employer and the Association agree that work practices shall be governed by the Canada Labour Code and its regulations. The Employer may develop and issue safety rules in consultation with the Health and Safety Committee.
- 7:03 A Joint Health and Safety Committee shall be formed and will operate in accordance with Part II, Section 135 of the Canada Labour Code.

The Committee shall be comprised of management representatives appointed by the Employer and Association representatives appointed by the Association.

- 7:04 When an employee becomes aware of working conditions or a situation which may be hazardous to his/her health and safety or to the health and safety of other employees, he/she shall inform a member of the Health and Safety Committee or the Employer who shall investigate the matter and take appropriate measures if indicated. Where the situation warrants a report, a copy of the report including details of the measures taken to rectify the situation shall be sent immediately to the Local of the Association.
- 7:05 The Employer agrees to provide at no expense to the employee appropriate transportation to the nearest physician or hospital and from there to his/her home or place of work depending on the decision of the attending physician when such services are immediately required for an employee as a result of:
 - (a) injury on the job; or
 - (b) a heart attack or other serious ailment which occurs on the job.

The Employer shall notify the Local of incidents of this nature within one (1) week of becoming aware of the incident.

- 7:06 Employer will assume the costs of training employees designated as First Aid Attendants. Employees selected for First Aid training will be granted time off with pay to attend required First Aid courses. Current certificates covering First Aid, CPR, Defibrillation, and Oxygen Therapy will be provided.
- 7:07 When an employee who is pregnant expresses concern about the possible ill effects of her work or work location upon her health or the health of her unborn child and is supported in that concern by a medical certificate and /or medical consultation issued by a qualified medical practitioner, the Employer will provide accommodations up to undue hardship and in all cases will consult with the Association before confirming an accommodation.

ARTICLE 8 - USE OF EMPLOYER'S FACILITIES

- 8:01 Reasonable space on bulletin boards in convenient locations will be made available to the Association for the posting of official Association notices.
- 8:02 The Employer will also continue its present practice of making available to the Association specific locations on its premises for the purpose of conducting meetings with its members.
- 8:03 The Association shall provide the Employer with a list of such Association representatives and shall advise promptly of any change made to the list.

ARTICLE 9 - INFORMATION

9:01 The Employer agrees to supply each employee with a copy of the collective agreement and will endeavour to do so within one (1) month after receipt from the printer.

ARTICLE 10 - JOINT CONSULTATION

- 10:01 The Association and the Employer agree that meaningful consultation between the parties is essential to creating and maintaining a harmonious and productive work place.
- 10:02 To this end, there shall be a Association/Management Consultation Committee composed of an equal number of Association and Employer representatives.
- 10:03 Such Committee shall meet at the request of either party to discuss any matter which is of interest to employees, the Association, or the Employer.
- 10:04 This forum shall not be used to discuss grievances or to amend the collective agreement.

ARTICLE 11 - ASSOCIATION EDUCATION

- 11:01 The Employer agrees that each year, the Association will have twelve (12) days, in the aggregate, of employees' paid leave for members of the bargaining unit, designated by the Association, to attend Association education functions.
- 11:02 The paid education leave will be for the purpose of upgrading the skills of employees in all aspects of Association functions.
- 11:03 The Employer agrees that members of the bargaining unit who are selected by the Association to attend Association Education courses will be granted the requested leave, provided that such leave shall not disrupt essential operations.
- 11:04 The Association will provide at least one (1) week's written notice of pending functions along with the name(s) of member(s) attending.

ARTICLE 12 - STRIKE AND LOCKOUT

12:01 There shall be no strike or lockout during the life of this agreement.

ARTICLE 13 - ABSENCES DUE TO STRIKE OR LOCKOUT

13:01 If a third party strike or lockout renders it impossible for an employee to report for work or causes a lateness, such employee shall not suffer any loss of wages or benefits, provided that the employee demonstrates to Management the reasons for the absence or lateness.

ARTICLE 14 - NO HARASSMENT, DISCRIMINATION OR RETALIATION

- 14:01 The Employer and the Association agree that no discrimination, harassment, or sexual harassment in employment shall be exercised or practiced by either party or their representatives and that no employee shall be subject to retaliation as a result of making a complaint of discrimination, harassment, or sexual harassment. The prohibited grounds of discrimination are race, national or ethnic origin, colour, religion, age, sex, sexual orientation, marital status, family status, disability and conviction of which a pardon has not been granted as set out in the Canadian Human Rights Act (CHRA). The provisions of this Agreement shall be interpreted and applied in a manner that is consistent with the CHRA and its regulations, as amended. "Harassment" means a course of vexatious comments or conduct that is known or ought to be known to be unwelcome that denies an employee dignity and respect on one or more of the grounds set out in the Canadian Human Rights Act and that results in a hostile work environment, impairs the employee's work performance and/or adversely affects the employee's relations in the workplace. Harassment may take many forms: verbal, physical or visual. It may involve a threat or an implied threat or be perceived as a condition of employment. Workplace harassment includes, but is not limited to the following examples:
 - (a) Unwelcome remarks, jokes, innuendos, gestures, or taunting about a person's body, disability, gender, racial or ethnic background, colour, place of birth, sexual orientation, citizenship or ancestry;
 - (b) Objectionable conduct, comment or display made on either a one-time or continuous basis that is intended to bully, demean, belittle, or cause humiliation or embarrassment;
 - (c) Posting or circulation of visuals of a sexual, racial or otherwise offensive nature such as pornographic pictures, cartoons or graffiti;
 - (d) Refusal to work, converse or share facilities with another employee based on prohibited grounds (CHRA);
 - (e) Unwanted sexual solicitation or advances and physical conduct such as touching, patting, or pinching;
 - (f) Backlash or retaliation for the lodging of a complaint or participation in an investigation.
- 14:02 Properly discharged management responsibilities, such as the assignment of work tasks, employee coaching, the imposition of discipline or any conduct that does not undermine the dignity of the individual is not harassment.
- 14:03 The Employer and the Union agree that discrimination, harassment and sexual harassment are serious misconduct that, if proven, may result in disciplinary action. In addition, the pursuit of frivolous allegations through this procedure has a detrimental effect on the spirit and intent for which this policy was rightfully developed and may result in disciplinary action by the Company.

14:04 Complaint

If an employee believes that he or she has been the subject of discrimination, harassment or sexual harassment, the employee should tell the person engaging in discrimination or harassment that his or her conduct is offensive and unwelcome. If the employee is reluctant to confront the person or if having done so, the offensive conduct continues, the employee is encouraged to promptly report the alleged misconduct to the Employer and the Association Executive or designate. The complainant should document the incident, complete with times, dates, location, witnesses and details of the incident. If an employee believes that he or she has been the subject of discrimination , harassment or sexual harassment, the employee should tell the person engaging in discrimination or harassment that his or her conduct is offensive and unwelcome.

14:05 Investigation

All complaints will be investigated promptly. Whenever possible, the investigation will be completed within fifteen (15) business days from the date the compliant was presented to the Employer. The investigation will include interviewing the alleged complainant, respondent, witnesses and other persons who appear to have relevant information. The person alleged to have engaged in discrimination or harassment will be provided the particulars of the complaint and will be given the opportunity to respond. All complaints will be investigated promptly. Whenever possible, the investigation will be completed within fifteen (15) business days from the date the complaint was presented to the Employer. The investigation will include interviewing the alleged complainant, respondent, witnesses and other persons who appear to have relevant information. The person alleged to have engaged in discrimination or harassment will be provided the particulars of the completed to have relevant information. The person alleged to have engaged in discrimination or harassment will be provided the particulars of the complaint and will be given the opportunity to respond.

- 14:06 The Employer may implement interim measures during the investigation the Employer considers necessary and appropriate to enable the employee who has made the complaint to continue to perform his or her duties without discrimination or harassment.
- 14:07 Within ten (10) business days of the conclusion of the investigation, the individual designated by the Employer to investigate the complaint will deliver a report to the Employer setting out his or her findings. The investigator will not express any opinion as to whether or not the facts as found constitute discrimination, harassment or sexual harassment.
- 14:08 The distribution of the investigator's report will be limited to representatives of the Employer and the Association who have been involved in the investigation or who are involved in any subsequent proceedings related to the matters investigated. The Employer and the Association will maintain, in confidence, information received during the investigation including the investigator's report, subject to any disclosure that may be required in order for the Employer or the Association to fulfill their respective responsibilities and/or as may be required in any subsequent arbitration or hearing.

14:09 Complaint Resolution

Within five (5) business days of the receipt of the investigator's report, the Employer will inform the Association, in writing, of its determination of whether or not harassment or discrimination has been established, of any action the Employer intends to take. The complainant will be informed of the determination and any remedial action that may affect the complainant. Any bargaining unit employee who is the subject of discipline or remedial action will be informed, in writing, with reasons, and a copy of the decision will be provided to the Association. Within five (5) business days of the receipt of the investigator's report, the Employer will inform the Association, in writing, of its determination of whether or not harassment or discrimination has been established, of any action the Employer intends to take. The complainant will be informed of the determination and any remedial action that may affect the complainant will be informed of the determination and any remedial action that may affect the complain the Association, in writing, of its determination of whether or not harassment or discrimination has been established, of any action the Employer intends to take. The complainant will be informed of the determination and any remedial action that may affect the complainant. Any bargaining unit employee who is the subject of discipline or remedial action will be informed, in writing, with reasons, and a copy of the decision will be provided to the Association.

- 14:10 Any complaint not resolved through the investigation process may be dealt with through the grievance procedure as expeditiously and with as much confidentiality as possible. Any level of the grievance procedure shall be waived if the person hearing the grievance is the subject of the complaint.
- 14:11 Nothing in this Article shall prevent an employee from seeking redress under the Canadian Human Rights Act with respect to complaints of discrimination, harassment, or sexual harassment.
- 14:12 The Employer has developed and will continue to make available, to all employees, an online training course aimed at raising awareness and discouraging workplace discrimination and harassment.
- 14:13 The Employer and the Association agree to consult in the event of any serious allegation that an employee's rights have been adversely affected as a result of discrimination or harassment on a ground other than one of the prohibited grounds in the Canadian Human Rights Act.

ARTICLE 15 - ACCOMMODATION AND EMPLOYMENT EQUITY

15:01 Where employment barriers related to persons in designated groups have been identified, the Employer and Union in accordance with the provisions of the Employment Equity Act will consult concerning measures that may be taken to minimize any adverse impact. The Employer and Union acknowledge and affirm their commitment to proactively consult and cooperate in the area of workplace accommodation.

ARTICLE 16 – HOURS OF WORK

The Employer will operate the fire halls on a four (4) platoon system. The shift schedule will operate on a twenty-four (24) hour shift rotation.

16:01 Shift Schedule

(Example: any month for one (1) platoon)

Sche	Schedule of Hours of Work – 42 hours per week						
SUN	MON	TUE	WED	THU	FRI	SAT	Total Hours
	24			24			48 hrs
24					24		48 hrs
			24			24	48 hrs
		24					24 hrs

- 16:02 Hours of work shall be scheduled so that employees work an average of forty-two (42) hours per week over the life of the schedule.
- 16:03 Shift change will be at 0700 hours. A one-half hour flex time period from 0630-0700 will be permitted.
- 16:04 In the event of a municipal, provincial or federal election, the platoon scheduled to work on Election Day shall endeavour to vote at one of the scheduled Advanced Polls.
- 16:05 <u>GENERAL</u> An employee's scheduled hours of work shall not be construed as guaranteeing the employee minimum or maximum hours of work.

The Employer agrees that no shift schedule shall provide for split shifts.

- 16:06 The Employer shall post duty rosters in the firehalls eight (8) days in advance. If, as a result of a change in a duty roster, an employee is transferred to another platoon on less than ninety-six (96) hours' notice in advance of the starting time of the first shift of the employee's new platoon, the employee shall be paid at the rate of double time (x2) for the first shift worked in the schedule of the employee's new platoon. Subsequent shifts worked on the schedule of the employee's new platoon shall be paid for at the employee's straight time rate of pay.
- 16:07 Clause 16.04 shall not apply to an employee when the employee is returned to the employee's regular platoon following a temporary assignment to a new platoon.
- 16:08 Provided sufficient advance notice is given and with the approval of the Employer, employees may exchange shifts if there is no increase in cost to the Employer.
- 16:09 One (1) twenty-four (24) hour shift per calendar year for each Operational employee will be converted to three (3) eight (8) hour shifts for the purpose of mandatory training as designated by the Employer. The first twenty-four (24) hours of annual leave selected in the annual leave

selection process shall be deemed as the converted training day.

- 16:10 Employees may be seconded off the twenty-four (24) hour shift and placed on a thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) hour work week for the purpose of core training as designated by the Employer. The seconded work week will commence Sunday and conclude Saturday.
- 16:11 (a) Training Division

The normal work week for the Training Division is Monday to Friday, four (4) days per week from 0700 to 1700 hours (core) or Monday to Friday 0800 to 1600 hours as selected by the employee and any changes thereto will be in accordance with current Training Division scheduling practices. It is understood and agreed that the normal work week consists of 37.5hrs average. The Division Officer will work either a four (4) or five (5) day week, as designated by the Employer.

(b) Fire Prevention Division

The normal work week for the Fire Prevention Division is four (4) days per week from 0800 to 1800 hours (core) or Monday to Friday 0800 to 1600 hours as selected by the employee and any changes thereto will be in accordance with current Fire Prevention scheduling practices. It is understood and agreed that the normal work week consists of 37.5hrs average. The Chief Fire Prevention Officer will work either a four (4) or five (5) day week, as designated by the Employer.

- 16:12 If a schedule change is required, consultation between the parties will be conducted as per the consultation process in Article 10.
- 16:14 The following schedule will apply to the Fire Prevention Division & Training Division:

Schedule of Hours of Work – 37.5 hrs/week					
Week	MON	TUE	WED	THU	FRI
1	Α	A/B	A/B	A/B	В
2	Α	A/B	A/B	A/B	В
3	Α	A/B	A/B	A/B	В
4	Α	A/B	A/B	A/B	В
5	В	A/B	A/B	A/B	Α
6	В	A/B	A/B	A/B	Α
7	В	A/B	A/B	A/B	Α
8	В	A/B	A/B	A/B	Α

16:15 RDO Compensation For Training Division

When the need for an Instructor arises either on a Monday or Friday, the following will be enacted:

- 1. If an Instructor is required to either teach or assist on a course then the Division Chief shall first canvass the full-time Instructors at FESTI to see if an Instructor is available to back fill.
- 2. If an Instructor is available to assist on the Mondays or Fridays when they are on their regular day, and wishes to volunteer to come in for that shift, then they would be compensated with one RDO,

at regular rate, in either time off or pay. If the Instructor chooses not to work on their RDO, an Associate Instructor may be utilized.

3. For courses that are not regularly scheduled or for special events management may grant overtime. This will be dealt with on a case by case basis.

16:16 Secondments for Special Assignments

Development and special assignment opportunities will be created for Firefighters, Acting Officers and Officers who may be taken off shift rotation and seconded to special assignments for developmental purposes with mutual consent. The Employer will provide as much notification of a secondment as possible endeavouring to give no less than (2) weeks' notice. The seconded work week will commence Sunday and conclude Saturday.

ARTICLE 17 - ASSIGNMENT OF OVERTIME WORK

17:01 Overtime Scheduling

- (a) In order to meet the CAR's requirement Category 9 for Airport Operations, the following procedure will apply. Should the category change, the parties agree to consult in order to make any necessary changes to the assignment of overtime work. Unless otherwise determined by the Employer the normal complement of firefighters at the airport will be:
- 1 Platoon Chief
- 2 Captains
- 8 Firefighters
- (b) In the event that a shift manning is without a Platoon Chief or Captain on duty, a fire fighter on shift eligible to act as a Captain will be assigned, and a Platoon Chief will be offered overtime. In the event that Platoon Chief is not available, an eligible Acting Platoon Chief will be called and assigned until staffing reaches the complement as outlined in 17:01(a).
- In the event that overtime is required, when the complement is below that as outlined in 17:01(a), the rank creating the overtime with unscheduled leave shall be replaced.
 For a firefighter, the firefighter overtime list shall be used. When overtime is required for a fire officer, the fire officer overtime list shall be used.
- (d) New employees added to the respective overtime list will be allocated the highest converted hours. Employees off on extended leave, greater than 60 days, or restricted from full duties for a period greater than 60 days will maintain their relative positions on the overtime list when they return to work on full duties. Their total hours will be modified to reflect the change.

17:02 **Overtime Eligibility**

(a) All eligible employees will be offered overtime work provided they are:

- (i) have completed their probationary period;
- (ii) can perform the duties required to fill the vacancy;
- (iii) not scheduled for adjunct, CTS training, or association business ;
- (iv) have not worked thirty eight (38) consecutive hours;
- (v) not on sick leave their previous scheduled shift.

17:03 **Overtime Allocation**

- (a) The master OT lists determine all hours and rotation of personnel. New employees added to the respective overtime lists will be allocated the highest converted operational hours. The master OT lists will clearly differentiate between operational and non-operational hours. The Platoon / Division Chief or Acting Platoon / Division Chief on duty will be responsible to ensure that overtime offers are allocated on an equitable basis.
- (b) If the required overtime is for 24 hours then a member of the shift eligible to work for the entire 24 hours will be offered the overtime first. If the 24 hours cannot be filled by a member eligible for the entire 24 hours, then a member eligible for 12 hours will be offered the overtime. In both situations the overtime will be offered to the member with the lowest total hours of the appropriate overtime list and so on down the list proceeding from the lowest to the highest until someone accepts the overtime shift.

If the required overtime is for less than 24 hours then the overtime will be offered to the eligible member with the lowest total hours of the appropriate overtime list and so on down the list proceeding from the lowest to the highest until someone accepts the overtime shift.

- (c) Should all eligible members of the firefighters list refuse the overtime shift, the overtime shift will then be offered from the lowest to the highest member of the fire officer list.
- (d) Should all eligible employees refuse the overtime shift, the fire officer will then revert back to the appropriate list and order the lowest to the highest employee until the overtime shift has been filled.
- (e) The expanded hours, double time (2X) or time and one-half, as the case may be, will be added to all employees who:
 - (i) accept the overtime;
 - (ii) refuse the overtime.
- (f) The master list determines all hours and rotation of personnel. The master list will be broken-down to reflect operational and non-operational overtime. For the purposes of reconciling the overtime lists, no later than February 28th of each year, the Association will be provided with an overtime report that details all overtime hours paid, including compensation by leave with pay, for each employee from the previous year.

- (g) Only the Platoon Chief or the Acting Platoon Chief will record all overtime in expanded hours. All hours in excess of regularly scheduled hours shall be added to the respective employee's totals at the applicable expanded rate. This includes acting assignments, paid work on committees, special projects, central testing evaluator, associate instructor and other duties as assigned by the Employer. It shall be the responsibility of Emergency Services' Senior Management to forward all hours worked by employees that perform such extra duties to the Platoon Chief for the purpose of adding such hours to the employees overtime hours.
- (h) Scheduled leave is defined as any leave booked in advance such as annual leave, seminars, workshops, courses, etc. Unscheduled leave is leave not booked in advance such as sick leave, family related leave, etc.
- (i) Those employees eligible to perform acting assignments shall have a notation placed by their names on the master list. If no eligible officers are available, these people will be called from lowest to highest and shall be offered overtime.
- (j) Whenever overtime requires that the call back list be used, the Platoon Chief will contact employees eligible.
- (k) In order to allow call-backs to be made during the times stated previously, it is important that any employee booking off duty for any reason, do so as early as possible, at least two (2) hours prior to the start of the shift when possible.
- (I) An offer of overtime will be deemed to have been made if there is no answer to a telephone call, a busy signal, or a telephone answered by an answering machine and the officer will then proceed to telephone other employees. Overtime hours will not be attributed to an employee unless a Fire Officer speaks to the employee or the employee has indicated that he does not wish to be considered for overtime.
- (m) In emergency situations (incidents/accidents), the Platoon Chief may exercise the right to call any firefighters with the shortest response time, regardless of hours. When an employee is required to work overtime during an emergency situation and the other parent is not available to care for the dependant(s) and is required to use a paid care giver, the employee shall be reimbursed for reasonable out of pocket expenses. When required by the Employer the employee will substantiate out of pocket expenses.

17:04 Overtime Remuneration

- (a) Except as provided in article 17.04 (b) and (d) and subject to article 17.04, an employee is entitled
 to one and one-half compensation (1 ½) for each hour of overtime worked by the employee.
- (b) Overtime shall be compensated in cash, except where upon the request of an employee, overtime shall be compensated by leave with pay. The duration of such leave shall be

equal to the overtime worked multiplied by the overtime rate. Compensatory time may not be carried over for use as leave with pay in the next calendar year, and will either be cashed out at the rate it was earned or transferred to a RRSP as stipulated in Article 39.05.

- (c) The Employer shall grant compensatory leave when requested by the employee, so long as the total number of employees on scheduled leave does not exceed five (5), including the employee requesting the compensatory leave and the employee gives two (2) days notice for every day of leave requested.
- (d) An employee shall be paid one and a half (1 ½) times compensation for all weekly overtime hours less than or equal to the length of their regular scheduled work day. An employee shall be paid double time compensation for all weekly overtime hours greater than the length of the regular scheduled work day. For the purpose of calculating overtime, the work week is Monday to Sunday. An employee is entitled to overtime compensation for each completed fifteen (15) minute period of overtime worked by the employee.
- (e) Every employee who has been advised in writing, or by telephone, or otherwise, in emergency situations, as the case may be, by Emergency Services management that they have been designated "on call" for work on a specific day and shift period as designated in such notice shall be paid an "on call allowance" of four (4) hours pay at the employee's straight time regular hourly wage rate. In the event the employee is called into work he/she shall be paid in accordance to the applicable overtime rate but they shall not be paid the "on call allowance" set forth.
- (f) An employee who works three (3) or more consecutive hours of overtime immediately following the employee's scheduled hours of work shall be paid a meal allowance in the amount of ten dollars (\$10.00). When continuous overtime extends beyond seven (7) hours, a second meal allowance in the amount of ten dollars (\$10.00) shall be provided. Only two (2) meals shall be provided in one (1) overtime shift, except when an overtime period in excess of three (3) hours immediately precedes an employee's scheduled hours of work, a meal allowance in the amount of ten dollars (\$10.00) shall be paid.

ARTICLE 18 - REPORTING PAY

- 18:01 When an employee is required to report and reports to work on a day of rest the employee is entitled to a minimum of three (3) hours' pay at the applicable overtime rate.
- 18:02 When an employee is required to report and reports to work after the employee has completed the employee's work for the day and has left the place of work the employee is entitled to a minimum of three (3) hours' pay at the applicable overtime rate.
- 18:03 When an employee reports for work under the conditions described in this article, and is required to use transportation services other than normal public transportation services, the employee shall be reimbursed for reasonable expenses incurred as follows:
 - (a) from his place of last residence on file, one way only mileage allowance at the rate

normally paid to an employee when authorized by the Employer to use her/his automobile when the employee travels by means of her/his own automobile; or

(b) Out-of-pocket expenses for other means of commercial transportation. Other than when required by the Employer to use a vehicle of the Employer for transportation to a work location other than the employee's normal place of work, time spent by an employee reporting to work or returning to the employee's residence shall not constitute time worked.

ARTICLE 19 - PROBATION

- 19:01 All employees hired into the bargaining unit shall be considered probationary employees and shall complete a twelve (12) month probationary period.
- 19:02 A probationary employee shall have at least one (1) performance evaluation completed at approximately the midpoint of the probationary period or sooner, if warranted.
- 19:03 When a probationary employee is terminated, the Employer shall provide notice in writing to the Employee, with a copy to the Association representative.
- 19:04 Probationary employees shall have the right to grieve up to and including discharge. However, a non-disciplinary termination of employment during the probationary period shall not be arbitrable.

ARTICLE 20 - EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE REVIEW AND EMPLOYEE FILES

- 20:01 Should a written review be made of an employee's performance, the content of such review shall be discussed with the employee and a copy of the review document shall be given to the employee.
- 20:02 Should the employee be required to sign the review document, such signature shall not signify that the employee agrees with its content but simply that the employee has read and understands the content.
- 20:03 An employee who has been the subject of a written performance review shall be entitled to comment in writing to such review. The employee's comments shall be placed in his/her personal file.
- 20:04 Upon written request, an employee may review his/her personal file in the presence of an authorized representative of the Employer.
- 20:05 The Performance Evaluation Program is not, in the normal course, intended to be used for meting out progressive discipline. In cases where an employee has a disciplinary record on file, a performance evaluation may not be necessary as the disciplinary letter and procedure would have already recorded the areas of concern, Management's expectations and consequences if the expectations are not met.
- 20:06 There may be situations where the employee has been made aware of performance-related issues through a performance evaluation, which, if not rectified, may have to be addressed through the progressive discipline process.

20:07 All Officers and Acting Officers, will have an annual review and development plan.

ARTICLE 21 - JOB POSTING

- 21:01 The Employer shall post all permanent position vacancies which need to be filled and newly created positions in the bargaining unit. If a newly created bargaining unit position and/or a permanent position becomes vacant, it will be filled within ninety (90) days. In the event that additional time is required by the Employer, the Association will be so notified.
- 21:02 The postings shall be for a minimum of eight (8) consecutive calendar days and the posting shall indicate the closing date. A copy of the posting will be given to the Association one day prior to posting action.
- 21:03 All promotions across all divisions shall come from the respective Acting lists. A competition will be held among the actors in accordance with Article 21.06.
- 21:04 An employee who is on approved leave or attending a training course shall be considered for published GTAA Emergency Services vacancies for which he is qualified, if a properly completed application meeting all of the requirements of the posted vacancy is submitted on his behalf.
- 21:05 The candidates shall be advised in writing within two (2) weeks of the result of the competition and the name of the successful candidate shall be posted. When this is not practicable, the Association will be promptly informed.
- 21:06 In filling the job vacancy, the position shall be awarded based on the knowledge, skills, qualifications, abilities and experience. Where two (2) or more candidates are equal, the senior applicant shall be appointed.
- 21:07 All candidates will be provided feedback which will be communicated verbally and in writing.
- 21:08 This agreement shall not preclude the Employer from staffing positions from outside the bargaining unit when there are no qualified candidates internally.
- 21:09 The Employer may establish eligibility lists for specific positions, by pre-posting positions and selecting candidates in advance. When this occurs, the Association will be notified in writing.
- 21:10 All staffing actions by the Employer will be done in a fair and reasonable manner. The knowledge, skills, abilities, experience, and qualifications required in the posting shall be reasonable in relation to the position being filled. Candidates who have: unsatisfactory attendance or performance; documented disciplinary action on file within the last two years relating to harassment, discrimination or violence in the workplace; or other documented disciplinary action on file within one year of the competition will not be eligible for the job vacancy.
- 21:11 The job posting process described above does not apply to the firefighter Level.
- 21:12 The job posting will be advertised among all employees of the GTAA. The Employer agrees that members of the bargaining unit will be given priority over external applicants.

21:13 Acting Assignments

- (a) Acting lists will be established every three (3) years to select Acting Officers. The number of Acting Officers will be at the Employer's discretion.
 - (i) In order to participate in the Acting Captain process the following shall be met:
 - a) All participants shall have been a GTAA First Class Firefighter for the last two (2) years; and
 - b) In order to act, a Firefighter shall have three (3) years' as a GTAA First Class Firefighter.
 - (ii) In order to participate in the Acting Platoon Chief process a Captain shall have a minimum of two (2) years' experience as a GTAA Operational Captain, unless deemed competent by management to enter the process early.
 - (iii) In order to participate in the Acting Division Chief process in either Fire Prevention or Training an Officer shall have a minimum of four (4) years' experience in their respective division, unless deemed competent by management to enter the process early.
- (b) Acting Process

A process to validate knowledge, skills, abilities, experience and qualifications will be determined by the Employer and communicated at the start of the process.

Successful Candidates must obtain a passing overall average of seventy-five percent (70%) and agree to a shift change if necessary.

Within thirty (30) days of the final selections, all candidates, if requested, shall have a schedule interview with the Chief or designate for the purpose of reviewing the results of all components of the process both verbally and in writing.

Candidates who have: unsatisfactory attendance or performance; documented disciplinary action on file within the last two years relating to harassment, discrimination or violence in the workplace; or other documented disciplinary action on file within one year of the competition, will not be eligible for Acting competitions.

21:14 Acting Assignments – Training Division

Management is committed to ensuring staff members have an opportunity to develop and act in the absence of their supervisor. There will be at least two Division Chiefs in the building Monday through Friday. Acting assignments will be completed based on an acting list and will not be restricted to any one division. Only those on the Acting Division Chiefs List will be able to fill the duties of a Division Chief.

ARTICLE 22 - TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE

- 22:01 The parties agree that they shall be governed by the definition of technological change in the Canada Labour Code.
- 22:02 Whenever the Employer proposes to effect a technological change that is likely to affect either the terms and conditions or the security of employment of a significant number of employees, the Employer shall give notice of the technological change to the Association at least one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to the date on which the technological change is to be implemented.
- 22:03 The notice referred to in clause 22.02 shall be in writing and shall state:
 - (a) the nature of the technological change;
 - (b) the date on which the Employer proposes to effect the technological change;
 - (c) the approximate number and position of employees likely to be affected by the technological change; and
 - (d) the effect that the technological change is likely to have on the terms and conditions of employment or the security of employment of employees affected.
- 22:04 Once the Employer has given the Association the notice described in clause 22.02, the Employer shall, on the request of the Association, provide the Association with a statement in writing setting out:
 - (a) a detailed description of the nature of the proposed technological change;
 - (b) the name(s) of the employee(s) who will initially be likely to be affected by the proposed technological change; and
 - (c) the rationale for the change.
- 22:05 During the notice period described in clause 22.02, the parties shall undertake to meet and to hold constructive and meaningful joint consultations in an effort to reach agreement or solutions to the problems or implications arising from technological change. Where such consultations involve technological change which is likely to affect security of employment, the change shall not be introduced until the parties have reached agreement or the matter is resolved by arbitration.
- 22:06 Where an employee's position will be affected by a technological change prescribed in the notice referred to in clause 22.02, the employee will be provided reasonable training in the position as changed. Such training will be provided, where available, during regular working hours at no cost to the employee.

ARTICLE 23 - JOB SECURITY

23:01

- (a) Subject to the willingness and capacity of individual employees to accept redeployment and retraining, the Employer will endeavour to ensure that any reduction in the workforce will be accomplished through attrition during the life of this agreement
- (b) The Employer will notify the Association at least ninety (90) days in advance of any

known negative change(s) in staffing levels.

- (c) The Employer and the Association agree that within fifteen (15) days of notice under article 23.01 (b) being given, the parties will begin discussions to ensure that any adverse effects related to changes in article 23.01(b) are eliminated as much as possible.
- (d) Should the Association not be satisfied with the outcome of such discussions, it may refer the matter to arbitration.
- (e) Part-time employees are not to be utilized.

The Employer agrees not to contract out work involving the core competency elements of firefighting duties if the contracting out of such work would result in the layoff of firefighters who traditionally perform such work, provided that the Employer reserves the right to contract out work that has been performed by contractors in the past, or that has been shared by contractors and bargaining unit employees in the past, including maintenance of equipment, training, planning and design.

ARTICLE 24 - SENIORITY

- 24:01 For employees who transferred on December 2, 1996, seniority shall mean continuous service in the bargaining unit with the present Employer and include continuous service with the Federal Government prior to December 2, 1996.
- 24:02 For all other employees entering the Bargaining Unit after December 2, 1996, seniority will commence on the date of hiring in the Bargaining Unit.
- 24:03 Seniority will apply within each classification in the following:
 - (a) adjustments in the workforce;
 - (b) selection of vacation leave;
 - (c) platoon transfers will be done according to the following steps:
 - Step # 1: A notice posted requesting qualified volunteers for transfer;
 - Step # 2: Management to canvass for potential candidates to transfer platoons;
 - Step # 3: When Steps #1 and #2 fail to meet the requirements, then the transfer will be assigned to the employee with the least seniority having regard to skills, qualifications, ability and experience, which will be considered in Steps #2 and #3.
- 24:04 Where more than one (1) employee has the same start date, a random draw shall be used to determine seniority. The draw shall be conducted by equal representation of Management and the Association. In the event that an eligibility list has been created, the ranking on the list shall determine the employee's placement on the seniority list.

ARTICLE 25 - DISCIPLINE

- 25:01 No employee will be disciplined or discharged without just and sufficient cause. When an employee is suspended from duty or discharged, the Employer undertakes to notify the employee in writing of the reason for such suspension. The Employer shall endeavour to give such notification at the time the discipline or discharge is imposed.
- 25:02 The Employer shall notify the local representative of the Association that such suspension or discharge has occurred.
- 25:03 When an employee is required to attend a meeting, the purpose of which is to render a disciplinary decision concerning his or her discipline or discharge, the employee is entitled to have, at his or her request, a representative of the Association attend the meeting. Where practicable, the employee shall receive a minimum of one (1) days' notice of such a meeting.
- 25:04 The Employer shall supply employees with a copy of any document which is placed in their personnel file and which may eventually be used for disciplinary purposes. Should the Employer fail to do so, the document shall not be introduced as evidence in a hearing.
- 25:05 Any document or written statement related to disciplinary action for harassment, discrimination or violence in the workplace, which may have been placed on the personnel file of an employee shall not be introduced as evidence in any proceedings after two (2) years has elapsed from the date the disciplinary action was taken unless there has been a repeat of the same conduct. Documentation related to other disciplinary action, which may have been placed on the personnel file of an employee shall not be introduced as evidence in any proceedings after on the personnel file of an employee shall not be introduced as evidence in any proceedings after one (1) year has elapsed from the date of disciplinary action was taken unless there has been a repeat of the same conduct.

ARTICLE 26 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 26:01 The parties agree that before formal grievances are processed, employees should discuss their problems informally with their supervisors. Employees have the right to have an Association representative present at this meeting if they so choose.
- 26:02 <u>Step One</u>: Within twenty-five (25) days of the Employee or the Association becoming aware of the matter giving rise to the grievance, the Association may submit a written grievance to the Employer's representative, including the details of the grievance, the article(s) of the agreement considered to have been violated and the redress sought.

The Employer representative shall respond in writing within ten (10) days.

<u>Step Two</u>: If the response given at Step One is not satisfactory to the Association, the Association may transmit the grievance to Step Two within ten (10) days.

The Employer representative shall respond in writing within ten (10) days. Step One may be bypassed by mutual agreement of both parties.

26:03 <u>Arbitration</u>: If a grievance has not been settled through Steps One and Two above, the

Association may refer the grievance to arbitration within twenty-five (25) days. The parties agree to the use of a single arbitrator.

Should the parties be unable to agree on the appointment of a single arbitrator within ten (10) days after the referral, either party may request the Minister of Human Resources Development Canada to appoint an arbitrator; or

<u>Mediation / Expedited Arbitration</u>: If a grievance has not been settled through Steps One and Two above, the parties agree to use Mediation / Expedited Arbitration to resolve the grievance, as per the terms and conditions in Appendix B.

<u>Interest Arbitration</u>: The parties agree to use a Tri partite Board composed of an employer nominee, an employee nominee and a Chair as selected by the nominees.

- 26:04 The arbitrator shall have all the powers vested in it by the Canada Labour Code and the Collective Agreement, including, in the case of discharge or discipline, the power to substitute for the discharge or discipline such other penalties that the arbitrator deems just and reasonable in the circumstances, including compensation for lost income and benefits. The arbitrator shall render his/her award within a reasonable period.
- 26:05 The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on both parties.
- 26:06 The Employer and the Association shall equally share the cost of the arbitrator. Employee(s) and Association representative(s) who are required to attend shall be given leave with regular pay to attend arbitration hearings.
- 26:07 The arbitrator shall not change, modify or alter any of the terms of the collective agreement.
- 26:08 The time limits set out in the Grievance and Arbitration procedures are mandatory and not directory. In calculating all time limits, Saturdays, Sundays, and designated holidays shall be included. If the time limits set out are not complied with, then the grievance will be considered as being abandoned, unless the parties have mutually agreed, in writing, to extend the time limits.
- 26:09 A grievance initiated by the Association or involving termination of employment, job posting, safety, health, harassment or sexual harassment may be filed directly at Step two if the Association so decides.
- 26:10 The Employer shall inform the Association of the name and title of its representatives for each Step of the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE 27 - DESIGNATED PAID HOLIDAYS

- 27:01 Subject to clause 27:02, the following days shall be designated paid holidays for all employees:(a) New Year's Day
 - (b) Good Friday
 - (c) Easter Monday
 - (d) The day fixed by proclamation of the governor in Council for celebration of the Sovereign's

Birthday

- (e) Canada Day
- (f) Labour Day
- (g) The day fixed by proclamation of the governor in Council as a general day of Thanksgiving
- (h) Remembrance Day
- (i) Christmas Day
- (j) Boxing Day
- (k) One (1) additional day in each year that, in the opinion of the Employer, is recognized to be a provincial or civic holiday in the area in which the employee is employed or, in any area where, in the opinion of the Employer, no such additional day is recognized as a provincial or civic holiday, the first Monday in August
- (I) All other days when proclaimed by an Act of Parliament as a national holiday.

27:02 Compensation for Designated Paid Holidays

- (a) The designated paid holidays in a fiscal year shall be anticipated to the end of the year and "lieu day" credits established. Each fiscal year shall be deemed to include eleven (11) designated paid holidays.
- (b) Lieu days shall be calculated at 1 ½ days for each lieu day. In scheduling such lieu days, the employee shall be required to give two (2) days' notice for every one (1) day of leave requested.
- (c) Lieu days may be granted as an extension to vacation leave or as occasional days and shall be charged against the lieu day credits on the basis of one (1) shift for one day.
- (d) Cash payment for lieu days shall be made during the pay period requested by the employee at one and one-half (1 ½) times his daily rate of pay. At the end of each fiscal year, the employee shall be paid in cash for each unused lieu day.
- (e) The parties agree that requests for time off in lieu for the next calendar year will be submitted before December 1st of the previous year. A maximum of two (2) fire personnel per shift shall be granted lieu time at any one (1) time. Subject to operational requirements, this number may be increased. The Employer will meet with the Association each November prior to the selection of annual leave (vacation) to explore whether the maximum number could be
- (f) The employer shall grant a request for time off in lieu so long as the Employee shall give a minimum of two days notice for every day of lieu time to be utilized;
- (g) The Employer agrees that in determining whether any request for time off in Lieu would result in additional cost to the Employer pursuant to Article 20.02, it will consider only whether the request would result in staffing on the shift going below the minimum of eleven (11).

27:03 **Compensation for Designated Paid Holidays – Training and Fire Prevention**

increased as a result of additional hiring.

When an employee works on a statutory holiday, he shall be paid:

- (a) The applicable overtime rate for all hours worked, in addition to the regular pay that the employee would have been granted had he not worked on the holiday.
- (b) The employee could select one of the following methods of lieu compensation only for the hours worked at time and one-half $(1 \frac{1}{2})$:
 - i. cash payment;
 - ii. compensatory leave; or
 - iii. combination of cash payment and compensatory leave.
- (c) The employee shall make such selection known to the Employer.
- (d) In the event the employee fails to make the selection referred to above, the method of compensation shall be determined by the Employer.
- (e) An employee who has elected the compensatory leave method shall have his/her lieu hours scheduled in the fiscal year in which they are credited to him and calculated at 1 ½ times for each lieu day. In scheduling such lieu hours the employee shall be required to give two (2) days notice for every one (1) day of leave requested.
- (f) Lieu hours may be granted as an extension to vacation.

Cash payment for lieu hours shall be made during the pay period requested by the employee at one and one-half (1 ½ times) his/her daily rate of pay. At the end of each fiscal year, the employee shall be paid in cash for each unused lieu day.

ARTICLE 28 - LEAVE GENERAL

- 28:01 The amount of leave with pay earned but unused credited to an employee by the Employer at the time when this agreement is signed, or at the time when the employee becomes subject to this agreement, shall be retained by the employee.
- 28:02 An employee shall not be granted two (2) different types of leave with pay or monetary remuneration in lieu of leave in respect of the same period of time.
- 28:03 When an employee is transferred to another platoon, or reassigned duties, s/he shall retain, if desired, his/her leave selection for that fiscal year.

ARTICLE 29 - VACATION LEAVE

29:01 Accumulation of Vacation Leave for Operations Division:

- (a) five and one half (5 ½) 24 hours shifts per fiscal year if the employee has completed less than eight (8) years of continuous employment;
- (b) seven (7) 24 hour shifts per fiscal year if the employee has completed eight (8) years or more but less than sixteen (16) years of continuous employment;

- (c) nine (9) 24 hour shifts per fiscal year if the employee has completed sixteen (16) years or more but less than twenty five (25) years of continuous employment;
- (d) ten and one half (10 ½) shifts per fiscal year if the employee has completed twenty five (25) years of continuous employment.

Those who are entitled to 5 ½ or 10 ½ shifts of annual leave shall have the option to combine 12 hours of annual leave with 12 hours of compensatory or lieu time to obtain a full twenty-four (24) hours off.

Accumulation of Vacation Leave for Prevention & Training Divisions:

a)	0 to 8 years	15 days
b)	After 8 complete years	20 days
c)	After 16 complete years	25 days
d)	After 25 complete years	30 days

29:02 An employee who has not earned pay for the number of shifts specified in clause 29.01 for each calendar month of a fiscal year will earn vacation leave at one-twelfth (1/12) of the rates specified in clause 29.01 for each calendar month in which the employee earns pay for the specified number of shifts.

29:03 Scheduling of Vacation Leave

In scheduling vacation leave with pay to an employee the employer shall:

- (a) grant the employee's vacation leave during the fiscal year for which it is earned, if so requested by the employee not later than December 1st.
- (b) grant the employee's calculated vacation allotment from the employee's anniversary date of service with the employer.
- (c) grant the employee's allotted vacation leave at the start of the fiscal year.
- (d) allow leave selection to be done on a seniority basis regardless of rank.
- (e) comply with a request made by an employee before October 31, that the employee be permitted to use in the following fiscal year any period of vacation leave of four (4) days or more earned by the employee in the current year.
- (f) grant the employee's vacation leave for at least fourteen (14) consecutive calendar days if so requested by the employee not later than December 1st.
- (g) grant the employee's vacation leave on any other basis requested by the employee if the employee makes the request not later than December 1st.
- (h) grant an employee vacation leave when specified by the employee if:
 - i. the period of vacation leave requested is less than a week; and
 - ii. the employee gives the employer at least two (2) days advanced notice for each day of

vacation leave requested.

- (i) endeavour to ensure that, at the request of the employee, vacation leave of two (2) weeks or more is started following a scheduled period of rest days.
- (j) a maximum of three (3) fire personnel per shift shall be granted leave at any one time. Subject to operational requirements, this number may be increased. The Employer will meet with the Association each November prior to the selection of annual leave (vacation) to explore whether the maximum number could be increased as a result of additional hiring. If there are at least two (2) Acting Platoon Chiefs on a particular shift, at no time will the Platoon Chief and all of the Acting Platoon Chiefs associated with the same shift be scheduled for and/or take vacation leave at the same time.
- (k) A request for leave, in addition to leave under 29:03(a) shall be subject to operational requirements.
- (I) Subject to Article 29:03(a) and (j), if an employee is allowed to cancel his scheduled annual leave period thirty (30) days prior to its scheduled commencement it shall be cancelled in the same way as the subject leave was selected (ie. leave selected as a calendar week shall be cancelled as a calendar week and those shifts selected as single shifts shall be cancelled as single shifts), those employees failing to follow this cancelation requirements shall be forced to use selected leave. Employees on the same crew shall be given the opportunity within one (1) week of cancellation, to request the exact leave period cancelled, provided the employee has sufficient, unused leave credits available. If there is more than one (1) employee who requests the same leave period, then a random drawing shall be conducted by the Platoon Chief. In order to be impartial, seniority will be waived in this circumstance due to the limitations set forth in article 29:03(a) and (j).
- 29:04 The employer may for good and sufficient reason grant vacation leave on shorter notice than that provided in clause 29.03
- 29:05 An employee is entitled to vacation leave with pay to the extent of the employee's earned credits but an employee who has completed one (1) year of continuous service may receive an advance of credits equivalent to the anticipated credits for the vacation year.
- 29:06 Where, in respect of any period of vacation leave, an employee:
 - (a) is granted bereavement leave; or
 - (b) is granted special leave with pay because of illness in the immediate family; or
 - (c) is granted sick leave on production of an acceptable medical certificate, the period of vacation leave so displaced shall be added to the vacation period if requested by the employee and approved by the employer or reinstated for use at a later date. Should a certificate be in a language other than English, it has to be translated.

29:07 Carry Over Provisions

Where in any fiscal year an employee has not been granted all of the vacation leave credited to the employee, the unused portion of the employee's vacation leave shall be carried over into the following fiscal year. Carry-over will be limited to a maximum of one (1) year's entitlement

29:08 Recall From Vacation Leave

Where, during any period of vacation leave, an employee, due to an emergency, is recalled to duty, the employee shall be reimbursed for all reasonable expenses that the employee incurs:

- (a) in proceeding to the employee's place of duty; and
- (b) in returning to the place from which the employee was recalled if the employee immediately resumes vacation upon completing the assignment for which the employee was recalled, after submitting such accounts as are normally required by the employer.
- 29:09 The employee shall not be considered as being on vacation leave during any period in respect of which the employee is entitled under clause 29.08 to be reimbursed for reasonable expenses incurred by the employee.

29:10 Leave When Employment Terminates

Where an employee dies, or otherwise terminates the employee's employment after a period of continuous employment of less than six (6) months, the employee's estate, or the employee, as the case may be, shall, in lieu of earned vacation leave, be paid an amount equal to four percent (4%) of the total of the pay and compensation for overtime received by the employee during the employee's period of employment.

- 29:11 Subject to clause 29.10, where an employee dies or otherwise terminates the employee's employment after a period of continuous employment of more than six (6) months:
 - (a) the employee or the employee's estate, as the case may be, shall, in lieu of earned but unused vacation leave, be paid an amount equal to the product obtained by multiplying the number of days earned but unused vacation leave by the daily rate of pay applicable to the employee immediately prior to the termination of the employee's employment; or
 - (b) the employer shall grant the employee any vacation leave earned but not used by the employee before the employment is terminated if the employee so requests because of a requirement to meet minimum service requirements for severance pay.
- 29:12 An employee whose employment is terminated by reason of a declaration that he/she abandoned his/her position is entitled to receive the payment referred to in clause 29.11 if he/she requests it within six (6) months following the date upon which his/her employment is terminated. When an employee is terminated for cause, no such payment will be made.

29:13 If at the end of a fiscal year, an employee's entitlement to vacation leave with pay includes a fractional entitlement of less or more than one-half (1/2) day, the entitlement shall be increased to the nearest half (1/2) day.

ARTICLE 30 - LEAVES

30:01 Bereavement Leave

For the purpose of this clause, immediate family is defined as father, mother (or alternatively stepfather, stepmother, or foster parent), brother, sister, spouse (including common-law spouse resident with the employee), child (including child of common-law spouse), stepchild or ward of the

employee, father-in-law, mother-in-law, grandchild, and relative permanently residing in the employee's household or with whom the employee permanently resides. A request for bereavement leave must indicate the relationship with deceased. The employee may be required to provide appropriate documentation to support this request.

- (a) When a member of the employee's immediate family dies, an employee shall be entitled to a bereavement period of up to four (4) consecutive calendar days, inclusive of the date of the funeral. During such period the employee shall be paid for those days which are not regularly scheduled days of rest for the employee. In addition, the employee may be granted up to three (3) consecutive calendar days' leave with pay for the purpose of travel related to the death.
- (b) An employee is entitled to one (1) calendar day's bereavement leave with pay for the purpose related to the death of his or her grandparent, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law or sister-in-law.
- (c) If, during a period of scheduled vacation or compensatory leave, an employee is bereaved in circumstances under this clause, the employee shall be granted bereavement leave, with pay if applicable, and the compensatory or vacation leave credits shall be restored accordingly.
- (d) In special circumstances, and at the request of the employee, the Employer may grant leave with pay for a period greater than that provided for in this Article 21:01. The employee may be required to provide appropriate documentation in support of such circumstances.
- (e) Entitlement to be eavement leave and pay shall apply to these days which are not regularly scheduled days of rest for the employee.

30:02 Maternity, and Parental Leave Without Pay

- (a)
- i. An employee shall notify the Employer in writing, at least four (4) weeks in advance of the initial date of the intended period of leave under this Article 30:02, unless there is a valid reason why the notice could not be given.
- ii. Leave granted to any two employees under this Article30:02 shall not exceed the aggregate amount of fifty-two (52) weeks leave in respect of the same child.
- iii. An employee who becomes pregnant shall, upon request, be granted maternity

and/or parental leave for a period beginning before, on or after the termination date of pregnancy provided that the combined leave(s) in total shall not exceed fifty-two (52) weeks of leave. Subject to the provisions of Article 30:02(a)(ii), an employee who has come into the care and custody of a newborn child and who has accepted custody of the child, or an employee who has come into the care and custody of a child through the completion of lawful adoption process, shall, upon request, be granted parental leave for a period commencing on or after the date of care and custody provided that the combined leave(s) shall not exceed fifty-two (52) weeks of leave.

- iv. Where the employee's newborn child is born prematurely, or is born with or contracts a condition that requires hospitalization during the period of leave defined in Article 30:02(iii), and the employee returns to work during all or any part of any periods which the newborn child is hospitalized as a result, the employee may subsequently resume the unused leave provided in Clause 30:02(a)(iii).
- v. Leave granted under this Article 30:02 shall be counted for the calculation of vacation leave credits, sick leave accrual, service for the purpose of calculating severance pay, vacation leave, and pay increments under this Agreement.
- vi. When the employee returns to work from a period of leave under this Article 30:02, the Employer will return the employee to the same position which the employee held prior to the leave, provided the same position exists, but in any event, the employee shall be reinstated to a comparable position with the same wages and benefits.

(b)

- i. At its discretion, the Employer may require an employee to submit a medical certificate from a duly qualified medical practitioner certifying the employee's pregnancy and the expected date of delivery.
- ii. An employee who has completed six (6) months of continuous service, is entitled to be paid by the Employer a maternity leave and/or parental leave allowance as follows, provided the employee has qualified for Employment Insurance maternity and/or parental benefits:

Where the employee is subject to a waiting period before receiving Employment Insurance maternity and/or parental benefits, a maternity and/or parental leave allowance of ninety-three percent (93%) of the employee's normal weekly rate of wages (excluding overtime) for each of the first two (2) weeks of such waiting period, less any other monies earned during this period and/or:

Up to a maximum of fifteen (15) week's payment equivalent to the difference between the Employment Insurance maternity and/or parental benefits the employee receives and ninety-three percent (93%) of his/her normal weekly rate of wages (excluding overtime), less any other monies earned during this period.

Where an employee becomes eligible for a pay increment or an economic adjustment with respect to any period in which the employee was in receipt of payments under this Article 30:02, the payments shall be adjusted accordingly.

iii. (a) The maternity leave allowance payable under this Article 30:02 is subject to the employee first agreeing in writing to return to work on the date of expiry of the leave for a period of six (6) months, including periods of approved leave. Should an employee fail to return to active employment or remain at work for the six (6) month period for reasons other than involuntary separation or medical disability the Employer shall recover the full amount of the maternity leave allowance calculated on a pro-rata basis and such indebtedness may be recovered from wages otherwise payable to the employee or in any other lawful manner.

(b) The commencement date of the six (6) month return to work agreement may be modified by mutual agreement.

- iv. Upon providing the Employer with a written request at least four (4) weeks in advance of the scheduled termination date of the maternity/parental leave, an employee may elect to use earned vacation credits and compensatory leave credits beyond the date that his/her maternity/parental leave terminates. An employee may elect to use earned vacation credits and compensatory leave credits up to and beyond the occasion of the birth of the child or the date of custody of the child. An employee shall not be entitled to receive a maternity and/or parental leave allowance during any week that the employee has elected to use vacation credits or compensatory leave credits.
- v. Upon written request of the employee, the Employer agrees to advise the employee of any job posting or training opportunities during the period of leave.

30:03 Child Care Leave Without Pay

An employee shall be granted leave without pay for the personal care and nurturing of the employee's pre-school age children in accordance with the following conditions:

- (a) An employee shall notify the Employer in writing as far in advance as possible but not less than four (4) weeks in advance of the commencement date of such leave, unless because of an urgent or unforeseeable circumstance such notice cannot be given.
- (b) Leave granted under this clause shall be for a maximum of one (1) year.
- (c) Leave granted under this clause for a period of more than six (6) months shall be deducted from the calculation of "continuous employment" for the purposes of calculating severance pay and from the calculation of "service" for the purposes of calculating vacation leave.
- (d) Time spent on such leave shall not be counted for pay increment purposes.
- (e) During any period of leave under this Article 30:01, 30:02 and 30:03, the Employer shall continue to pay its applicable share of the costs(s) of pension, benefit and life insurance plans. Prior to an employee proceeding on leave, the employee will be responsible for making arrangements to reimburse the Employer for his/her share of the applicable premiums of the corresponding plans. Failure to make such arrangements could result in the employee's coverage lapsing during a part or all of the leave period. An employee will be given reasonable notice before coverage lapses. The Employer shall not be held liable for the employee's failure to pay, or the employee's failure to make timely payment of his

or her applicable cost(s). An employee on approved leave under Article 30:03 shall be responsible for the payment of 100% of the Employer's share and the employee's share of premium costs after the first three (3) consecutive months of such leave during which the employee receives no salary.

- (f) Total leave(s) under this clause shall not exceed the aggregate amount of eighteen (18) months for the same child, with a family lifetime maximum of three (3) years.
- (g) An employee must return to work for a period of twelve (12) months at the conclusion of child care leave and prior to the commencement of an additional child care leave.

30:04 LEAVE WITHOUT PAY FOR PERSONAL NEEDS

Leave without pay will be granted for personal needs in the following manner:

- (a) subject to operational requirements, leave without pay for a period of up to three (3) months will be granted to an employee for personal needs;
- (b) subject to operational requirements, leave without pay for more than three (3) months but not exceeding one (1) year will be granted to an employee for personal needs;
- (c) an employee is entitled to leave without pay for personal needs only once under each of (a) and (b) of this clause during the employee's total period of employment. Leave without pay granted under this clause may not be used in combination with maternity, paternity or adoption leave without the prior consent of the Employer;
- (d) leave without pay granted under (a) of this clause shall be counted for the calculation of "continuous employment" for the purpose of calculating severance pay and "service" for the purpose of calculating vacation leave. Time spent on such leave shall not be counted for pay increment purposes;
- (e) leave without pay granted under (b) of this clause shall be deducted from the calculation of "continuous employment" for the purpose of calculating severance pay and "service" for the purpose of calculating vacation leave for the employee involved. Time spent on such leave shall not be counted for pay increment purposes.
- (f) an employee who is granted leave under this Article must take the full period of approved leave unless otherwise agreed to in writing between the employer and the Association. Leave without pay granted under this clause cannot be used to work for another employer without the knowledge and written permission of the Employer.
- (g) During any leave under Article 30:04(a) the Employer may continue to pay its applicable share of the cost of benefits and life insurance plans, excluding pensions and long term disability (LTD). Prior to an employee proceeding on leave, the employee shall make arrangements to reimburse the Employer for the employee's share of applicable premiums. Failure to make such arrangements could result in the employee's coverage lapsing during part or all of the leave. Benefit coverage shall not be retained during a leave under Article

30:04(b).

30:05 Leave With Pay for Personal Needs/Family-Related Responsibilities

- (a) For the purpose of this clause, family is defined as spouse (or common-law spouse resident with the employee), dependent children (including children of legal or common-law spouse), parents (including step-parents or foster parents), or any relative permanently residing in the employee's household or with whom the employee permanently resides.
- (b) The Employer shall grant leave with pay for up to five (5) days in total in each calendar year to be used for the following purposes; except for newly hired employees who will have the five (5) days pro-rated to 1 ¼ days for every three (3) months of service. Newly hired employees can only take what is earned until probationary period has been completed. Once probation is completed the balance will be advanced.
 - i. For the employee to attend, or to take a member of the employee's family, for medical, legal or dental appointments, or for appointments with school authorities or adoption agencies, marriage leave, or to provide for the care of a sick member of the employee's family or to provide unexpected care for a family member of the employee.
 - ii. The employee shall provide as much advance notice as possible pertaining to leave with pay for family related responsibilities.

30:06 Court Leave

The Employer shall grant leave with pay to an employee for the period of time s/he is required:

- (a) to be available for jury selection or duty;
- (b) by subpoena or summons to attend as a witness in any proceeding held in or under the authority of a judge, justice, magistrate, coroner, court of justice, legislative council or any person or body of persons authorized by law to compel the attendance of witnesses before it, except where such attendance is on the employee's own behalf provided that any conduct monies or fees received by the employee for such attendance or duty shall be promptly turned over to the Employer along with evidence of the quantum and period of the payment made to the Employee.

30:07 Injury on Duty Leave and Disability

- (a) An employee shall be entitled to injury-on-duty leave with pay for such reasonable period when a claim has been made pursuant to the Workplace Safety and Insurance Act, and a Workers' Compensation authority has notified the Employer that it has certified that the employee is unable to work because of:
 - i. personal injury accidentally received in the performance of his or her duties; or
 - ii. an industrial illness or a disease arising out of and in the course of the employee's employment, if the employee agrees to remit to the Employer any amount received by him or her in compensation for loss of pay resulting from or in respect of such injury, illness, or disease providing, however, that such amount does not stem from a personal disability

policy for which the employee or the employee's agent has paid the premium. The Employer reserves the right to opt for alternative workers' compensation protection as contemplated by section 239.1 of Division XIII.I of Part III of the *Canada Labour Code* in which case the provisions of this clause shall be applied in context. The Employer will consult with the Association prior to implementing such a plan. Any plan will be no less than is provided for under provincial legislation.

- (b) The Employer will pay the difference between Workplace Safety Insurance Board approved benefit and the Employees regular salary.
- (c) The Employer and the Association acknowledge the legal duty to accommodate an employee victim of a work related illness or accident and the Association agrees to cooperate in such situations. Moreover, the Employer may accelerate an employee's return to work through light or modified duties, subject to approval by the employee's treating physician. The Employer reserves the right to obtain a second medical opinion at the Employer's cost.

30:08 Leave With or Without Pay for Other Reasons

Except for absences due to inclement weather, at its discretion, and under extreme circumstances, the Employer may grant leave to an employee;

- (a) when circumstances not attributable in any way to the employee either:
 - i. prevents his or her reporting for duty at the regular start time, or
 - ii. prevents his or her working a complete shift.
- (b) for purposes other than those specified in this Agreement;

and although the Employer agrees that leave(s) of absence contemplated under this Article 30:08 shall not be unreasonably withheld, the employee shall bear the onus of proof contemplated by this Article 30:08 and the Employer shall have exclusive discretion in determining whether such leave(s) shall be with or without pay. It is agreed that the employer's decision to grant a leave with pay under this Article 30:08 shall not be construed as binding or used as a precedent respecting one (1) or more other requests from the employee or other employee(s).

30:09 Leave for Association Business

Employees covered by this agreement shall not suffer a loss of regular earnings when they are called upon to:

- (a) act as a witness or make representations before the Canada Industrial Relations Board;
- (b) meet with the Employer and the Association to discuss a grievance;
- (c) act as a witness or make representations before an arbitrator; or
- (d) attend negotiation meetings for a renewal collective agreement with the Employer as a member of the negotiating committee prior to the expiry date of the collective agreement.

Regular earnings shall be reduced by the sum of any conduct money paid to an employee under these provisions.

30:10 Education Leave

- (a) The Employer shall grant education leave with pay during an employee's normally scheduled hours for the purpose of taking courses, seminars or training required by the Employer. The Employer will provide time off with pay for the purposes of writing required examinations and will pay course registration fees and tuition.
- (b) If the employee initiates a request to take a course during or outside of working hours, which has been approved by the Employer in advance of the commencement of the course, the Employer agrees to reimburse the employee for the cost of tuition fees, prescribed textbooks, laboratory and examination fees, as the case may be, upon successful completion provided that such course is directly related to the employee's current job. Such approval will be at the Employer's discretion. The Employer agrees to provide the employee time off with pay to write the required examinations during their normal working hours. Review of this training program, involving the employee and his/her supervisor will take place at regular intervals, not exceeding twenty-five percent (25%) of the length of the course, with submissions for training every twelve (12) months.
- (c) Subject to operational requirements, an employee may be granted education leave, without pay, benefits and pension, for varying periods of up to one (1) year, which may be renewed by mutual agreement. The career development leave shall be for attendance at a recognized institution for studies in some field of education which, will enhance the employee's present role or provide a required service in the future to the operational requirements of the GTAA.
- (d) If the employee is directed by the management to take a course outside of working hours which is not available during working hours which is mandatory/essential to the position, the course will be prepaid at one hundred (100%) percent prior to its commencement. This includes tuition fees, cost of prescribed textbooks as well as laboratory and examination fees, as the case may be.
- (e) If the employee initiates a request to take a course outside of working hours which has been approved by the Employer in advance of commencement of the course, and which, in the opinion of the GTAA is not job related but will improve the employee's qualifications, reimbursement will be based on the employee receiving at least "C" or "Pass" if the course is Pass/Fail. This includes tuition fees, cost of prescribed textbooks as well as laboratory and examination fees, as the case may be. Approved employees shall provide their Manager with evidence of a passing grade for the course and a verified statement of tuition fees or adequate receipts. The Employer will not approve nor provide advance payments of tuition or expenses.
- (f) As a condition of the granting of education leave without pay, an employee shall, if required, give a written undertaking prior to the commencement of the leave to return to the service of the employer;
 - i. for a period of not less than the period of the leave granted where the cost to the

Employer is less than one thousand (\$1000.00) dollars; or

ii. for a period of one (1) year where the cost to the Employer exceeds one thousand (\$1000.00) dollars.

If the employee (except with the permission of the Employer):

- i. fails to complete the course;
- ii. does not resume employment with the Employer on completion of the course; or
- iii. ceases to be employed, except by reason of death or layoff, before termination of the period he/she has undertaken to serve after completion of the course, the employee shall repay the Employer all allowances and fees, or such lesser sum as shall be determined by the Employer, paid to, or on behalf of him/her under this Article during the education leave.
- (g) A training program that is established for an employee in technical and professional classifications will be discussed with that employee prior to implementation.

ARTICLE 31 - SICK LEAVE

- 31:01 An employee shall earn sick leave credits at the rate of eleven-twelfths (11/12) shift for each calendar month for which the employee receives pay for at least seven (7) shifts.
- 31:02 A medical certificate shall be supplied by the employee in every case where absence occasioned by illness or injury extends beyond two (2) consecutive shifts or three (3) occurrences of uncertified sick leave in a calendar year.
- 31:03 When a medical certificate is required by the Employer in circumstances other than 22.02, the certificate will be paid by the Employer.
- 31:04 When an employee has insufficient or no credits to cover the granting of such leave with pay under the provisions of article 31.01, sick leave with pay may, at the discretion of the Employer, be granted to an employee, subject to the deduction of such advance leave from any sick leave credits subsequently earned, provided that any advance shall be limited to a maximum of eleven (11) shifts.
- 31:05 Where, in respect of any period of compensatory leave, an employee is granted sick leave with pay on production of a medical certificate, the period of compensatory leave so displaced shall either be added to the compensatory leave period if requested by the employee and approved by the Employer or reinstated for use at a later date.

ARTICLE 32 - PARKING

32:01 The Employer agrees to continue providing free parking to its employees during the term of this collective agreement.

ARTICLE 33 - REGISTRATION FEES

33:01 The Employer shall reimburse an employee for his/her payment of membership or registration fees to an organization or governing body when the payment of such fees is a requirement of

the position. This does not apply to drivers' licenses, except where licenses are required for the job.

ARTICLE 34 - TRAVELING FOR THE PURPOSE OF DELIVERING TRAINING

- 34:01 For the purposes of this agreement, travelling time is compensated for only in the circumstances and to the extent provided in this Article.
- 34:02 When an employee is required to travel outside his or her home office area on Employer business, the time of departure and the means of such travel shall be determined by the Employer and the employee will be compensated for travel time in accordance with Clauses 34.03 and 34.04 and in accordance with the GTAA Travel Policy (Appendix D) attached hereto and forming part of this collective agreement.
- 34:03 For the purposes of Clauses 34.02 and 34.04, the traveling time for which an employee shall be compensated is as follows:
 - (a) For travel by public transportation, the time between the scheduled time of departure and the time of arrival at a destination, including the normal travel time to the point of departure;
 - (b) For travel by private means of transportation, the normal time to proceed from the employee's place of residence or workplace, as the case may be, direct to the employee's destination and, upon the employee's return, directly back to the employee's residence or workplace;
 - (c) In the event that an alternate time of departure and/or means of travel is requested by the employee, the Employer may authorize such alternate arrangements, in which case compensation for travelling time shall not exceed that which would have otherwise been payable under (a) or (b) above.
- 34:04 If an employee is required to travel as set forth in Clauses 34.02 and 34.03:
 - (a) on a normal working day on which the employee travels but is not required to perform work, the employee shall receive his or her regular pay for the day. If travel time exceeds his or her regular scheduled working hours, time will be paid at a rate of one half (½) the hourly rate for the travel time.
 - (b) on a normal working day on which the employee travels, and is required by the Employer to perform work, the employee shall be paid:
 - i. his or her regular pay for the day for a combined period of travel and work not exceeding his or her regular scheduled working hours; and
 - ii. at the applicable overtime rate for additional work time in excess of his or her regularly scheduled hours of work; and when overtime is incurred because of travelling requirements at the rate of one half (1/2) the hourly rate for the travel time.
 - (c) On a day of rest, the employee shall be paid one half (1/2) the hourly rate of the travel time. If an employee is required to travel on a designated holiday, the employee shall be paid the full hourly rate for the travel time.
- 34:05 Compensation under this Article shall not be paid for travel time to courses, training sessions, conferences and seminars, provided the employee travels during regular hours of work.

ARTICLE 35 - BILINGUAL POSITION ALLOWANCE

35:01 An employee who occupies a position, in which the Employer requires the employee to be proficient in both official languages or, in English and an additional Employer designated language, shall be paid an additional one dollar (\$1.00) per hour when the additional language is required in the performance of their duties.

ARTICLE 36 - CLOTHING

- 36:01 (a) For the health and safety of employees and the public image of the Greater Toronto Airports Authority, uniforms and protective clothing will be provided on an individual basis to those employees who are required by the Employer to wear them on duty.
 - (b)"Dress Uniform": the Employer shall provide each employee with a tailored dress uniform of appropriate rank and shall bear all appropriate rank, shoulder and sleeve insignia at time of issue.
 - (c)"Work Uniform": the Employer shall provide each employee with a work dress uniform that meets or exceeds recognized safety hazards. Work dress uniforms shall bear appropriate rank and shoulder insignia at the time of issue.
- 36:02 The Employer shall provide an annual allowance of \$240.00 (\$20/month) to be used solely for cleaning and maintenance of issue clothing. This allowance will be paid on a monthly basis.

DRESS UNIFORM	INITIAL ISSUE
Tunic	1
Pants	2
Shirt	2 (1 long/1 short)
Tie	2
Hat	1
Hat Badge	1
ID Badge (BD03)	1
Belt/Buckle	1
Wallet/Badge	1
Name Tags	2
Suit Bag	1
Trench Coat	1
Black Leather Dress Gloves	1

36:03 Following shall be the initial listing of clothing entitlement:

STATION/OUTERWEAR	INITIAL ISSUE
Pants (regular or cargo	3 pair for Operations and 4 pair
style)	for Prevention and Training
	5
Shirt	3 pair for Operations and 4
Shire	pair for Prevention and
	Training
T-Shirt	4
Coveralls	1
Belt	1
Summer Jacket	1
Winter Jacket	1
Job Shirt	1
Ball Cap	1
Toque	1
Safety Boots	1 pair through
	GTAA's contracted supplier to
	a max of \$150 or equivalent if
	purchased elsewhere
Sun Glasses	1 pair or \$80
PROTECTIVE GEAR	INITIAL ISSUE
Boots	1
Bunker Pants	1
Bunker Jacket	1
Helmet	1
Firefighter Gloves	1
Work Gloves	1
Personal SCBA Face Mask	1
Face Mask Spectacle Kit (if	1
required)	
Balaclava	1
Bunker Gear Bags with ID	1
number or names	
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR ACTING	INITIAL ISSUE
CAPTAINS	
Work Shirt with Gold cresting	1
Č	

ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR ACTING PC's	INITIAL ISSUE
Slacks	1
Work Shirt	1
Name Tag	1
PLATOON CHIEF'S, DIVISION	INITIAL ISSUE
CHIEFS	
Sweater	1
Name Tag	1

Replacement Cycle

All clothing and Protective gear will be replaced on an as required basis. Clothing worn must always be in a state of good repair. If an employee's clothing is not in good repair, the Fire Chief or his/her designate will issue new clothing.

- 36:04 Employees must fill out request for clothing forms when new clothing is required and demonstrate need for new issue. Clothing will be issued within a reasonable period of time from the approved requisition.
- 36:05 All additional clothing and/or equipment deemed necessary by the Employer will be supplied by the employer.
- 36:06 Changes in classification/rank that warrant the issuing of new clothing other than identified in this provision shall treat this new clothing as initial issue and the scale of issue shall remain as clarified in Article 36:03.
- 36:07 For initial issue, employees will be entitled to either 1 pair or \$150.00 for the purpose of safety footwear and 1 pair or \$80.00 for sunglasses. The same entitlements will be provided on an annual basis.

ARTICLE 37 - BENEFITS

- 37:01 Permanent employees will be eligible for benefit coverage after sixty (60) calendar days of continuous employment, except that employees will be covered for life insurance and Accidental Death and Dismemberment coverage from date of hire.
- 37:02 The Employer shall continue to pay its applicable share of the premium cost of the benefits and life insurance plans, in accordance with the provisions of the plan(s), which shall provide no less than the coverage provided in London Life Contract #G-72338 on December 2, 1996, including;
 - (a) Extended health care plan;
 - (b) Dental plan;
 - (c) Long term disability;

- (d) Emergency travel assistance;
- (e) Accidental death and dismemberment plan; and
- (f) The employer agrees to pay the full premium of the current Basic Life Insurance coverage.
- 37:03 Each employee will receive a copy of the Group Benefits Plan Booklet.
- 37:04 The employer shall provide legal counsel where appropriate, and will ensure that employees are not held responsible for legitimate actions taken during the course of their duties.
- 37:05 The following changes to be nefits are to be implemented effective as soon as practicable following the issuance of this award.
 - (a) Extended Health Care Coverage
 Vision care coverage will be increased to \$400.00 every two (2) years, and PSA test will be additionally included in the coverage.
 - (b) Dental Coverage

Dental plan coverage will be increased to a maximum of \$2000.00 per calendar year, based on the current ODA schedule.

37:06 Health Care Spending Account

Each employee shall receive an annual entitlement of \$1250.00 for the purpose of any eligible expense which would cover anything that would qualify as a deductible medical expense under the Income Tax Act. Any unused balance may be carried over and applied to expenses incurred in the next calendar year. Any carried over balance not used in the following calendar year shall be forfeited.

ARTICLE 38 - PENSION

- 38:01 The Employer shall continue to pay its applicable share of the cost of the pension plan, in accordance with the provisions of the plan.
- 38:02 It is understood that:
 - (a) employees transferring to the Greater Toronto Airports Authority on December 2, 1996 shall continue to participate in the Superannuation Plan; and
 - (b) employees recruited after December 2, 1996 shall participate in the defined contribution plan.

ARTICLE 39 - PAY ADMINISTRATION

- 39:01 Employees shall be paid on a bi-weekly basis at the rate of pay to which s/he is entitled as prescribed under Article 41 (Wages).
- 39:02 When an employee is required by the Employer to substantially perform the duties of a higher rated classification level in an acting capacity, the employee shall be paid acting pay calculated from the date on which s/he commenced to act. An employee acting in a higher rated position

shall continue to be entitled to his or her pay increment for the lower rated position based on the employee's increment date in the lower rated position.

- 39:03 In the event of termination of employment for reasons other than death, the Employer shall recover any unearned vacation pay taken by the employee.
- 39:04 It is understood by the parties that there shall be no pyramiding of premiums under this agreement.
- 39:05 Within the first sixty (60) days of each calendar year an employee shall have the option to contribute one (1) lump sum payment, deducted from his or her pay, to his/her employer's sponsored RRSP.

ARTICLE 40 - LONG SERVICE PAY

40:01 Beginning January 1st of each year, employees are entitled to be paid an amount related to the employee's continuous employment with Transport Canada Emergency Response Services and / or GTAA Fire and Emergency Services. The 1st Class Fire Fighter Basic Salary shall be used to determine the Long Service Pay.

Long service pay shall be included as pensionable earnings and shall be calculated on all forms of pay.

ANNUAL AMOUNT:	After 8 years of service	3%
	After 17 years of service	6%
	After 23 or more years of service	9%

ARTICLE 41 - WAGES

Catagory	% of	01-Jan-2014	01-Jan-2015	01-Jan-2016	01-Jan-2017
Category	Salary		2.5%	2.5%	2.5%
Firefighter Recruit (1-12 months)	70	\$63,598.06	\$65,188.01	\$66,817.71	\$68,488.15
Firefighter 3rd Class (after 1 year)	80	\$72,683.50	\$74,500.58	\$76,363.10	\$78,272.18
Firefighter 2nd Class (after 2 years)	90	\$81,768.93	\$83,813.16	\$85,908.49	\$88,056.20
Firefighter 1st Class (after 3 years) / Technician	100	\$90,854.37	\$93,125.73	\$95,453.87	\$97,840.22
Long Service Pay (after 8 - 16 years)	3%	\$93,580.00	\$95,919.50	\$98,317.49	\$100,775.43
Long Service Pay (after 17 - 22 years)	6%	\$96,305.63	\$98,713.27	\$101,181.10	\$103,710.63
Long Service Pay (23 or more years)	9%	\$99,031.26	\$101,507.04	\$104,044.72	\$106,645.84
Captains, FP Officers, Training Officers	115	\$104,482.53	\$107,094.59	\$109,771.95	\$112,516.25
Long Service Pay (after 8 - 16 years)	3%	\$107,208.16	\$109,888.36	\$112,635.57	\$115,451.46
Long Service Pay (after 17 - 22 years)	6%	\$109,933.79	\$112,682.13	\$115,499.19	\$118,386.67
Long Service Pay (23 or more years)	9%	\$112,659.42	\$115,475.90	\$118,362.80	\$121,321.87
Platoon Chiefs, Division Chiefs	125	\$113,567.96	\$116,407.16	\$119,317.34	\$122,300.27
Long Service Pay (after 8 - 16 years)	3%	\$116,293.59	\$119,200.93	\$122,180.96	\$125,235.48
Long Service Pay (after 17 - 22 years)	6%	\$119,019.22	\$121,994.71	\$125,044.57	\$128,170.69
Long Service Pay (23 or more years)	9%	\$121,744.86	\$124,788.48	\$127,908.19	\$131,105.89

Probationary rate for FP Officers & Training Officers (12 months) @ 105%, where this rate will be for employees hired new into the association (external hires).

Catagory	% of	01-Jan-2014	01-Jan-2015	01-Jan-2016	01-Jan-2017
Category	Salary		2.5%	2.5%	2.5%
FP & Training Officers (12 months)	105	N/A	\$97,782.02	\$100,226.56	\$102,732.23

Note: Retroactivity involving increases to the salary schedule shall be based on hours paid. It shall apply to all employees employed on the date of the Board's award and to those employees who retired during the term of the collective agreement or otherwise ceased working for the Employer, pro-rated to the date of retirement or cessation of employment.

ARTICLE 42 - SEVERANCE PAY

42:01 Severance pay will be calculated on the following basis:

(a) Two (2) weeks pay for the first complete year of continuous service subsequent to December 2, 1996 and one (1) week for additional years of service. Payment for partial years shall be pro-rated.

Severance pay will be paid in the following circumstances:

- (1) Retirement;
- (2) Death;

- (3) Release by the Employer for any reason except discharge for just cause and in cases of criminal actions. Except in the case of criminal conduct, an arbitrator may determine whether an employee, having five (5) or more years of continuous service, discharged for just cause, shall be entitled to severance pay based on the equities of the case.
- 42:02 On resignation the employee shall be entitled to, with ten (10) or more years of continuous employment subsequent to December 2, 1996, one-half (1/2) week's pay for each completed year of continuous employment up to a maximum of twenty-six (26) years with a maximum benefit of thirteen (13) weeks pay. Payment for partial years shall be pro-rated.
- 42:03 Under no circumstances shall an employee be entitled to severance pay based on service prior to December 2, 1996.

ARTICLE 43 - AGREEMENT REOPENER

43:01 This agreement may be amended by mutual consent. The parties are encouraged to address individual issues and clauses through Article 41 that may arise during the term of this agreement in order to maintain a harmonious relationship.

ARTICLE 44 - Acting Outside the Bargaining Unit

- 44:01 Any appointment of a bargaining unit member to an acting excluded position will be on a voluntary basis. The individual will have the opportunity to consult with the Association on the Acting exclusion.
- 44:02 No person filling an acting excluded position will perform any bargaining unit work.
- 44:03 Any resulting temporary vacancy in the bargaining unit that arises as a result of the appointment of an acting excluded position will be filled on an acting basis.
- 44:03 Where an employee acts in a non-Association position, the employee shall retain their bargaining unit status.
- 44:04 The employee will not be required to administer any discipline while acting beyond the normal scope of their duties.
- 44:05 No employee shall lose any seniority while acting.
- 44:06 The duration of the acting assignment shall be mutually agreed between the parties and should not extend beyond 12 months.
- 44:07 This article applies to both staffing vacant positions and providing temporary relief.

ARTICLE 45 - Duration

45:01 The term of the collective agreement shall commence on January 1, 2015 and shall expire on December 31, 2017.

APPENDIX "A"

SENIORITY LIST

2016 Fire and Emergency Services Seniority List

2.53	Particular and Energency of				
1	and an and a first and the second statement and a second second second second second second second second second	November 16, 1981	42	aparalando sur estenten i sur en un construir doctorio declande nobel para estudención sur escale	August 13, 2001
2		August 8, 1983	43	*	August 11, 2003
3	• ·	November 30, 1987	44	•	May 25, 2004
4	+ · · ·	November 26, 1990	45		May 25, 2004
5	- -	July 15, 1991	46	ł	May 25, 2004
6	• 	September 26, 1991	47		November 1, 2004
7	• 	October 1, 1991	48	•	November 1, 2004
8	•	June 20, 1994	49	•	November 1, 2004
9	• · · ·	July 2, 1997	50	•	January 10, 2005
10	- -	July 2, 1997	51		June 13, 2005
11	• 	September 2, 1997	52		October 17, 2005
12		September 2, 1997	53		October 25, 2005
13		September 2, 1997	54		September 11, 2006
14	T .	September 2, 1997	55		December 4, 2006
15	• •	September 2, 1997	56		January 8, 2007
16		September 2, 1997	57		May 28, 2007
17		September 2, 1997	58	Ţ	July 9, 2007
18		September 2, 1997	59		July 9, 2007
19		September 2, 1997	60		December 10, 2007
20		September 2, 1997	61		January 21, 2008
21		September 2, 1997	62		August 11, 2008
22		September 2, 1997	63		November 3, 2008
23		September 2, 1997	64		March 2, 2009
24		November 10, 1997	65		January 8, 2010
25		November 10, 1997	66		January 18, 2010
26		November 17, 1997	67		July 5, 2010
27		November 21, 1997	68		July 5, 2010
28		October 25, 1999	69		July 5, 2010
29		January 4, 2000	70		November 15, 2010
30		February 21, 2000	71		May 16, 2011
31		February 28, 2000	72		August 15, 2011
32		July 24, 2000	73		February 20, 2012
33		July 25, 2000	74		May 22, 2012
34		September 25, 2000	75		September 26, 2013
35		September 25, 2000	76		July 14, 2014
36	ļ .	September 25, 2000	77	Ļ	April 13, 2015
37	ļ .	September 25, 2000	78	ļ	May 11, 2015
38	Į	September 25, 2000	79	ł	May 20, 2015
39	ļ .	October 16, 2000	80	l t	January 4, 2016
40	ļ	October 23, 2000	81		January 11, 2016
41		November 20, 2000			

APPENDIX "B" EXPEDITED ARBITRATION

Terms of Reference

A. MEDIATION - ARBITRATION PROCESS

Subject to mutual agreement, grievances not resolved at Stage 2 of the grievance procedure will be resolved in the following Mediation - Arbitration process:

B. **ISSUES IN DISPUTE**

The Association will forward a brief summary of its case identifying particulars and any reliance authorities to the Employer and the Arbitrator at least ten (10) days in advance of the scheduled date of the mediation – arbitration. The Employer will respond in kind within five (5) days of receipt of the Association's summary. In reverse onus situations the Employer will provide its brief first and the above timelines shall apply.

C. <u>MEDIATION</u>

- 1. The mediation process is confidential and without prejudice. Confidentiality relates to any submissions, offers and settlement discussions between the parties and their representatives in the mediation process. The mediator may not discuss outside the mediation process any information disclosed in the course of the mediation.
- 2. The mediation sessions are settlement negotiations and are inadmissible in any litigation. Neither party will require the mediator to testify or produce records or notes in any further proceedings. No transcript will be kept of the mediation.
- 3. Statements made and documents produced in the mediation session, and not otherwise discoverable, are not subject to disclosure through discovery or any other process and are not admissible into evidence for any purpose, including impeaching credibility.
- 4. The mediator may determine the process to be followed. The mediator may meet with the parties individually or collectively. He may ask for additional information or documents. He may disclose any information provided by either party to the other party unless specifically requested not to do so by the party making the disclosure.
- 5. Neither party will introduce as evidence in subsequent proceedings any views expressed or suggestions made by the other party with respect to any settlement, nor any submissions or admissions made by the other party in the course of the mediation or the fact that a party had indicated a willingness to accept a proposal or recommendation for settlement made by the mediator.
- 6. The mediation process is a voluntary process. It continues to be voluntary throughout. It may be terminated at any time by either party.

- 7. The mediator shall prepare, or facilitate the preparation of, a written memorandum outlining any settlement reached by the parties and the memorandum will be signed by the parties (unless it is agreed that the terms of settlement may be recorded in a letter from the mediator and confirmed by the parties). Any Settlements or Minutes of Settlement shall be with prejudice unless specifically agree by the parties to be without prejudice.
- 8. The mediator is an independent, impartial professional, and is not an agent or employee or either party. The mediator has no investment in any particular result of the mediation and is not paid based on any mediated settlement. The fees of the mediator will be shared equally by the parties, unless otherwise agreed.

D <u>ARBITRATION</u>

- 1. In the event that the mediation is not successful, the parties, by mutual agreement, may proceed immediately in accordance with the following process. The Mediator in section "C" above will be the Arbitrator. The parties and the Arbitrator shall agree upon the extent to which the evidence put forward during the mediation process should be considered evidence for purposes of the arbitration and such additional evidence (if any) is to be presented for purposes of the arbitration.
- 2. The Arbitrator shall apply the principles of natural justice and shall not be bound by the strict rules of evidence, but may receive any evidence submitted to him by the parties that the Arbitrator believes to be relevant to the matters in controversy or that will enable the Arbitrator to arrive at fair and proper decision. The Arbitrator shall have full power and authority to rule on any questions of law applying to the admission of evidence or determination of the issues. The Arbitrator shall have all the powers and authority as an arbitrator provided under the Canada Labour Code and the current collective agreement between the parties.
- 3. All presentations are to be short and concise. They will include a comprehensive opening statement.
- 4. The Arbitrator shall within ten (10) days after the close of the hearing deliver his decision, subject to any reasonable delay due to unforeseen circumstances. The decision shall be in writing and shall set forth the facts as found by the Arbitrator, apply the law and state the determination of the issues in dispute.
- 5. The decision shall be final and binding on the parties. The decision shall be enforceable in any court of competent jurisdiction and in the same manner as any other judgment of the said court.
- 6. The fees and expenses of the Arbitrator shall be borne equally by the parties unless otherwise agreed.

APPENDIX "C" TRAVEL POLICY

GREATER TORONTO AIRPORTS AUTHORITY TRAVEL POLICY (PER 34.02) MAXIMUM ALLOWANCES FOR TRAVEL, ACCOMMODATION, MEALS AND INCIDENTAL EXPENSES

- 1. The following prescribes the maximum amounts payable for expenses incurred while on travel status for authorized transportation, accommodation, meals and incidental expenses.
- 2. The amounts listed in Section 6.1 are inclusive of HST.
- 3. The HST is not applicable to the per diem rates for travel in the USA or Internationally.
- 4. The employee shall be reimbursed stated and reasonable costs upon completion of travel as described hereunder;
- 5. Definitions "Reasonable" costs for travel and accommodation shall be interpreted as meaning: Travel: Standard commercial transportation at economy class unless otherwise approved by a manager.

Accommodations: Standard commercial accommodation. (Additional costs incurred for luxury accommodations will not be reimbursed.)

6. Mileage (Kilometre) Rates

The rates payable in cents per kilometer for pre-authorized use of private cars: \$0.475.

Mileage rates will be paid from home or the office, whichever is closest to the destination.

The use of employee vehicles will be pre-arranged with Fire Department management. Throughout the life of this contract mileage rates will remain consistent with the corporate policy.

7. Meals and Allowances

7.1 <u>In Canada</u>	<u>Can\$</u>
Composite meal and incidental allowances (daily	\$75.00
rate)	
 Commercial/private/government/institutional 	
Meal Allowances	\$13.00
- Breakfast	\$14.00
– Lunch	\$35.00
- Dinner	
Incidental Expenses	

 All types of accommodation 	\$13.00
7.2 In USA Same as above but in U.S. funds	<u>US\$</u>

Same as above but in U.S. funds.

7.3 International Travel

EU€

- Receipts required. Upon rendering receipts, reasonable expenses will be reimbursed.
- 7.4 The following expenses shall be supported by legible vouchers, receipts or other appropriate documents for all destinations:
 - i. Commercial transportation costs;
 - ii. Pre-approved overnight accommodations;
 - iii. Reasonable incidentals as part of work duties that total an amount in excess of \$13.50;
 - iv. Excess luggage charges as approved by a manager;
 - v. Taxis, where charges exceed \$5.00;
 - vi. Parking charges;
 - vii. Work related long distance telephone express charges;
 - Necessary and reasonable calls occasioned by absence from home will be reimbursed. viii. Long distance personal telephone calls for a three (3) day trip will be limited to a maximum of fifteen (15) minutes, and a five (5) day trip will be limited to a maximum of twenty-five (25) minutes;
 - ix. Currency exchange charges for work related matters;
 - x. Car rental (standard mid-size); if less expensive than taking a taxi
 - xi. Use of a company car should be reserved through "Fleet Commander," and used in accordance with the Use of GTAA Vehicles policy.

NOTE: - Employees using personal vehicles for business travel should disclose this usage to their insurance carrier and obtain the appropriate coverage, in accordance with the Business Use of Personal Vehicle Policy. Frequent flyer points can be kept by the employee.

All employees are required to make their own travel arrangements – no central agency bookings.

- 7.5 For each day or part day in travel status where overnight accommodation is authorized, a traveler shall be paid a meal allowance for each breakfast, lunch and dinner if the meal allowance was not provided free of cost to the traveler. When this allowance is paid, no additional amount may be claimed for meals, or for gratuities associated with meals. The employee will receive the meal allowances notwithstanding that s/he may receive meals or snacks on aircraft, train or bus.
- 7.6 For travel status of less than one (1) day, i.e., when a round-trip journey generally takes place on the same calendar day, the appropriate meal expense will be paid.
- 7.7 If working duties require an employee to work at facilities that do not provide adequate kitchen facilities for food storage and preparation, management may authorize reimbursement of meals in accordance with 7.1.
- 7.8 Meal expenses incurred within the GTAA area shall not be reimbursed except as otherwise

approved by the employer.

7.9 GTAA area means an area surrounding the workplace having a travel distance of sixteen (16) kilometers, centered on the workplace.

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING

GREATER TORONTO AIRPORTS AUTHORITY

(hereinafter referred to as the "Employer")

And

THE PEARSON AIRPORT PROFESSIONAL FIRE FIGHTERS ASSOCIATION, IAFF L-4382

(hereinafter referred to as the "Association")

The Association and the Employer recognize the importance of maintaining FESTI's status as a world class leader in fire and emergency services training.

The parties further recognize that excellence in training services depends on a range of skills, experience and instructional competency available to meet the needs of client organizations. FESTI draws on employees and contractors to be able to offer a comprehensive catalog of specialized programs.

The purpose of this Letter of Understanding is to set out the procedure and terms under which PAPFFA employees (herein referred to as "employee" and "employees") will be offered assignments at FESTI.

Accordingly, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. FESTI will prepare a list of employees who have declared their interest in serving as Candidate Testing Evaluators or Associate Instructors (the "Training List"). Each employee who wishes to be included on the Training List, and who at a minimum has obtained the rank of Third (3rd) Class Firefighter, will outline his or her individual skills, instructional competency and the areas in which the employee is interested in training. In order to be included on the Training List, an employee must have a record of satisfactory performance and attendance in his or her regular operational duties. To remain on the Training List, the employee must maintain this record and meet FESTI's standards in the delivery of his or her training assignments. Employees on the Training List will provide a phone number and an email address where the employee wishes to be contacted for the purpose of receiving notice of potential training assignments. The Training List will be updated at least once annually and a copy will be provided to the Association.
- 2. In staffing upcoming training programs, FESTI will give priority to an employee on the Training List rather than a contracted instructor where FESTI is satisfied that the employee has the specific skill and/or instructional competency to meet the requirements of the program, is in good performance standing as a Candidate Testing Evaluator and/or Associate Instructor, and is available to participate without causing any disruption to operations. In making its determination to offer a training assignment to an employee on the Training List, FESTI will rely on the specific skills and instructional competency declared by the employee, together with any assessment of the employee's performance in its training programs. Where more than one qualified employee responds to an offer, the training assignment will be given to the employee with the least amount of total accumulated overtime hours.

- 3. FESTI will notify employees on the Training List of training assignments, having regard to the criteria in paragraph 2 above, at the phone number or email address provided by the employee. The notification will indicate the time by which a response is required, if the employee wishes to accept the training assignment. In the event that the Training List is exhausted without identifying a qualified employee, FESTI reserves the right to engage a contracted instructor(s) to provide the training.
- 4. To enable FESTI to preplan its staffing requirements efficiently, an employee on the Training List who accepts an assignment as a Candidate Testing Evaluator for a specific date will not be considered for any Associate Instructor position that may become available on the same date.
- 5. Participation in training assignments does not relieve an employee from reporting for regular operational duties. An employee who calls in sick on the day before or the day after a training assignment will be required to supply a medical note at the employee's expense.
- 6. This Letter of Understanding is intended to provide employees with the opportunity to serve as Candidate Testing Evaluators and Associate Instructors where the employee is qualified and available for the specific assignment. FESTI retains its right to engage contracted instructors from any source where, in its judgment, the contracted instructor offers a specific skill or training competency not possessed by any employee on the Training List.
- 7. The hourly rate of pay for the Candidate Testing Evaluator is fixed at \$26.79; and the hourly rate of pay for the Associate Instructor is at the applicable Captain's rate including Long Service Pay.
- 8. The parties agree that this Letter of Understanding is not intended to alter or amend article 23.01(e) of the Collective Agreement or any established practice under this article.

1-28/14

Profin Daff 4352 PH, M Greater Toronto Airports Authority < Name

June Hours. Title: PAPITA DIES WINT

The Pearson Airport Professional Fire (TRA PH 2-Fighters Association, IAFF L-4382

Bv:

Name: Dwayne Machtish Title: FIEE CHIEF

Signed April 5, 2017 in Toronto, Ontario

For the Union Philip Heover Leonard Sanders Michael Bongelli l Matthew Phelps Philip Bott

For the Employer

Adam Thibodeau

lita

Dwayne MacIntosh

0

Todd Aitken and Land

David Lane

5)